
In The Matter Of:

Application on behalf of 2432 Albany Avenue, LLC

TOWN COUNCIL PUBLIC HEARING
April 12, 2016

BCT Reporting LLC
PO Box 1774

Bristol, CT 06010
860.302.1876

To open files, click on the desired file type in bookmark on left.
For quick saving or searching multiple files, click attachments tab (or paperclip) on left.

For best viewing/searching, use Adobe Reader/Acrobat ver. 9 or higher
(www.adobe.com).


	Files
	ScreenView Transcript (view/search)
	Full Size Format (view/search/print) 
	ASCII Transcript File





Page 1


 1                  TOWN OF WEST HARTFORD
 2
 3               TOWN COUNCIL PUBLIC HEARING
 4                April 12, 2016, 7:15 p.m.,
 5                  Legislative Chambers
 6
 7
 8
 9   Re:  Application on behalf of 2432 Albany Avenue,
10   LLC, Regarding the 2.3-acre Property Located at
11   2432 Albany Avenue, Seeking Approval to Amend
12   Special Development District #135, to Make Minor
13   Architectural, Landscaping and Signage
14   Modifications
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 1   A p p e a r a n c e s:
 2
 3        Town Council Members Present:
 4             DEPUTY MAYOR SHARI CANTOR
 5             CHRIS BARNES
 6             LEON DAVIDOFF
 7             DENISE B. HALL
 8             BEN WENOGRAD
 9             CHRIS WILLIAMS
10        Alternates:
11             HARRY CAPTAIN
12             AARON FRANKEL
13             DANA C. GORDON
14
15             RONALD VAN WINKLE
16             Town Manager
17
18             JOSEPH O'BRIEN, ESQ.
19             Corporation Counsel
20
21             PATRICK ALAIR, ESQ.
22             Deputy Corporation Counsel
23
24             ESSIE S. LABROT
25             Town Clerk
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 1   A p p e a r a n c e s (cont'd):
 2
 3        2432 Albany Avenue, LLC:
 4             GEOFFREY W. SAGER
 5             JEFFREY DIGEL
 6             CHARLES R. NYBERG,
 7             Associated Architects, LLC
 8
 9
10
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12
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15
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17
18
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20
21
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 1              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Calling the 7:15
 2   public hearing, Application on behalf of 2432
 3   Albany Avenue, LLC, regarding the 2.3-acre
 4   property located at 2432 Albany Avenue, seeking
 5   approval to amend Special Development District
 6   #135, to make minor architectural, landscaping and
 7   signage modifications.
 8              Roll call.
 9              MS. LABROT:  Mr. Barnes.
10              COUNCILOR BARNES:  Present.
11              MS. LABROT:  Ms. Cantor.
12              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Here.
13              MS. LABROT:  Mr. Davidoff.
14              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  Here.
15              MS. LABROT:  Ms. Hall.
16              COUNCILOR HALL:  Here.
17              MS. LABROT:  Mr. Wenograd.
18              COUNCILOR WENOGRAD:  Here.
19              MS. LABROT:  Mr. Williams.
20              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  Here.
21              MS. LABROT:  Mr. Frankel.
22              ZONING ALTERNATE FRANKEL:  Here.
23              MS. LABROT:  Mr. Gordon.
24              ZONING ALTERNATE GORDON:  Here.
25              MS. LABROT:  And Mr. Captain.
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 1              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  Here.
 2              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you.
 3              We have one person signed up to speak
 4   to this public hearing, Andrea Namnoum-Allen.
 5              Can you please state your name and
 6   address?
 7              MR. O'BRIEN:  He could have a
 8   presentation.
 9              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  I'm sorry.
10              GEOFFREY SAGER:  Good evening, Deputy
11   Mayor Cantor, members of the West Hartford Town
12   Council.  My name is Geoff Sager, president of the
13   Metro Realty Group.  I'm here tonight on behalf of
14   2432 Albany Avenue.  Joining me this evening is
15   one of my partners, Jeff Digel, who performed the
16   outreach on this, and also present is Charles
17   Nyberg who is our architect.
18              So at its meeting held on February 25,
19   2014, this Town Council approved the application
20   of 2432.  It's a 2.3-acre parcel of property, and
21   they granted a zone change from RM-3 to RM-1, and
22   a Special Development District approval for 64
23   apartment homes.  And then on July 22, 2014, this
24   Town Council approved Administrative Amendments
25   for minor architectural reasons.
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 1              So we are here this evening to request
 2   a further amendment to SDD #135-R1-14.  And the
 3   reason for this amendment is to obtain approval of
 4   minor architectural, landscaping and signage
 5   additions and deletions.  Many of these changes
 6   are complete but were discussed with and approved
 7   by DRAC in advance of the work being done,
 8   specifically at meetings on the following dates:
 9   January 30, 2014, July 9, 2015, and November 4,
10   2015.
11              Due to the inherent difficulty in
12   adaptive re-use rehabilitation, and in
13   consultation with DRAC, the preferred course of
14   action was to bring these changes to DRAC because
15   there were many of them and to aggregate those
16   changes and only come once to the Town Council
17   rather than to burden this Council with multiple
18   reviews of minor changes.
19              So rather than review these changes one
20   by one, they have been enumerated in the letter
21   that I submitted with this application and thought
22   it might be preferable, if you agree, to just
23   answer any questions that may be associated with
24   those changes.
25              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  We're being asked
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 1   if you could just review overall what the changes
 2   are and why you made the changes and maybe the
 3   extent of the impact on the overall project.
 4              MR. SAGER:  Sure.  Okay.  So on the
 5   south side of the building we added iron vertical
 6   columns to the canopies that flank the main
 7   entrance, so on the east side and on the west
 8   side, because the wall could not support them
 9   because of the existing building and the manner in
10   which it was constructed.  I'll leave it at that.
11              We made a lot of aesthetic decisions.
12   And, by the way, if people want me to go faster or
13   skip things, I'm happy to.  One of the things we
14   did was to remove EIFS panels that came down
15   vertically in the fins that exist on the building.
16   We thought initially that it would look good, and
17   then we thought, gee, it's going to be just too
18   much, plus why cover up brick.
19              We removed a horizontal metal "C"
20   Channel that ran across the east, west and south
21   facades of the building, so everything basically
22   that's visible from the street.  It was to be
23   suspended two feet off the facade of the building
24   between floors two and three.  And so it had a "C"
25   Channel like this.  It served no functional
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 1   purpose.  And frankly I was walking in the meat
 2   packing district in New York City and saw
 3   something similar and hated it, and worked with my
 4   architect to come up with something that I think
 5   is much more in keeping.  I also had visions of
 6   pigeons perched on this thing out there or plants
 7   from the tenants.
 8              We added up and down exterior lights
 9   that are very thin that just wash the building up
10   and down to illuminate it and improve the stature
11   somewhat.  We have metal panels that have been
12   integrated into that atrium, that ceremonial
13   entrance that you see on the front of the
14   building.  And we played around with do we want
15   them flush or do we want them a little accent and
16   coming out a little bit.  And some are out and
17   some are in, but it was different than was
18   initially on the plans.
19              We removed the bike rack from the front
20   of the building, put the bike rack down on the
21   east side of the building.  The reason for that is
22   that's where the bike storage room is, so that's
23   where we think it will be a more suitable
24   location.
25              We removed concrete pavers that we had
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 1   at the front of the building.  The concrete pavers
 2   were multi-colored.  We have so much going on now
 3   in the front of the building.  We added concrete
 4   pavers in the back of the building, and I think
 5   they look great.  In the front we tried to tone it
 6   down a little bit, so we used a stamped concrete
 7   there instead.
 8              We deleted the pergola on Albany Avenue
 9   because when we added the vertical elements to the
10   canopy you had the canopy competing with the
11   pergola, and it would have looked awful.  Plus,
12   the pergola was intended to be white, the canopy
13   is black.  It would have been very confusing to
14   look at the elevation like that.
15              So in the rear of the building that's
16   not visible we've really gone out of our way to
17   create a sense of place back there.  Half the
18   units in our buildings will overlook that.  So we
19   really wanted to create visual interest to go
20   along with the fact that it's quieter back there.
21   So we changed the way we did the EIFS along the
22   third story of the building.  We scored it.  We
23   changed the color somewhat and came up with a
24   patterned color.
25              We then added pavers at the street
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 1   level.  And those pavers kind of mimic that same
 2   design.  We added pavers in the lower courtyard,
 3   which is further south in the courtyard itself.
 4   Again, we added some vertical elements there to
 5   support the canopies.  We added a Bluestone cap
 6   along the existing concrete wall that had been
 7   there from the nursing home days, and we're going
 8   to light that underneath.
 9              On the east elevation, so that's facing
10   Somerset, we changed the retaining -- we changed
11   everything on the railings to vertical balusters
12   instead of that iron mesh that you see on the
13   building.  And the reason for that was if we just
14   kept repeating, as we had shown on the plans, that
15   iron mesh, I felt it competed with the building
16   and took away from the building.  So a
17   conventional vertical picket on a railing is
18   normal, and we changed to that.  The canopies, in
19   general, I don't think were shown on the initial
20   plans but were necessary by code.
21              Signage changes.  This is probably one
22   of the more profound things.  We had developed a
23   logo, and that is now on the front of the
24   building, so that shouldn't be there.  These
25   changes here, I could argue, they were critical
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 1   path.  That certainly wasn't, and I apologize for
 2   that.  I will take full responsibility for that.
 3   So that is the Bishops Place logo on the front of
 4   the building.  That is an addition to what had
 5   previously been shown on the plans, which was just
 6   the numbers 2432.  It also has a Halo Lit back to
 7   it.  And then we also added pin-mounted letters,
 8   silver pin-mounted letters over the entrance
 9   canopy that say Bishops Place.
10              We deleted the sign at the east
11   entrance to the site because one of my partners,
12   Bruce Simons, felt that was going to be very
13   confusing and that a lot of entry traffic would go
14   in there, and it's not the entrance to the
15   building.  The entrance to the building is further
16   west.  We have two curb cuts on Albany Avenue.  So
17   we deleted that sign because our residents will be
18   parking there, and they know where it is.
19              And then we made landscaping changes
20   due only to availability.  A lot of the stuff that
21   was specified just isn't available.
22              So that, I'd say, is a summary.
23              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you, Mr.
24   Sager.
25              Anybody have questions?
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 1              Ms. Hall.
 2              COUNCILOR HALL:  Actually, Mr. Sager,
 3   I'm not sure if this is a question for you or
 4   perhaps for Mr. Alair.  It sounds like a lot of
 5   changes.  But I'm just wondering to what extent
 6   are these outside of the town planner's authority
 7   to approve, and when does something sort of, for
 8   the record, what bounces it out of there and back
 9   here?
10              MR. ALAIR:  Sure.  The town planner's
11   authority over various different kinds of
12   elements, architectural changes, bulk elements,
13   number of parking spaces, kinds of landscaping,
14   that sort of thing, are limited by numbers.  So
15   some of these by themselves, if you looked at,
16   say, the changes in the landscaping, might well be
17   permitted as an administrative amendment, but when
18   Todd looked at all of them combined, there were
19   enough that just in the aggregate he felt they
20   should come to you, but also a couple of them he
21   thought were over -- just over the limit of what
22   he could approve.  So it's sort of the combination
23   of it all coming together at one time, that's what
24   gets it to you.
25              COUNCILOR HALL:  Are you able to
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 1   pinpoint those elements?
 2              MR. ALAIR:  I'm not, not off the top of
 3   my head.  I only talked to him briefly this
 4   afternoon.
 5              COUNCILOR HALL:  Thank you.
 6              MR. SAGER:  I note that Todd expressed
 7   to me that he was uncomfortable that so many of
 8   them had been done and approving something that
 9   had already been done.  He's not uncomfortable
10   with the changes, but he's uncomfortable stamping
11   and approving something that's already complete.
12              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Mr. Captain.
13              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  Thank you,
14   Mrs. Cantor.  Actually when I read the material
15   that was one of the first things that jumped out
16   at me that I underlined in my material.  So I was
17   hoping Mr. Dumais would be here tonight.  Maybe
18   the Mayor or Attorney Alair can help me understand
19   the practice of developers making changes,
20   executing them without approval.  Is this
21   something that happens, often, not often?  If you
22   could expand on that, please?
23              MR. ALAIR:  Mr. Sager may have the
24   ability to elaborate on more of the details.  Not
25   too long ago you had an application on North Main
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 1   Street where a developer came back for an
 2   amendment with something of a mea culpa, I didn't
 3   build what was approved, and now I need you to
 4   approve what I built.
 5              That's not quite what happened here.
 6   There were a number of these elements which were
 7   of a nature that in order for the applicant to
 8   come back, get a full amendment, do the hearing
 9   tonight and get an approval, he would have had to
10   stop construction.  They were so-called critical
11   path issues.  Some of them were not.  The sign, as
12   Mr. Sager admitted, is not one of those.  But
13   those were all things which Mr. Dumais took to
14   DRAC.  DRAC approved of them.  And by themselves
15   Mr. Dumais would have approved them as
16   administrative amendments.
17              So he felt that rather than hand you an
18   administrative amendment and then come back two
19   weeks later with a full-blown hearing, it would be
20   better to lump them in together and explain to you
21   that he had really, in essence, blessed the
22   applicant going forward with those with the
23   understanding that, you know, if this Council said
24   no, the applicant's got a problem.  But that was
25   the process, the thought process that went into
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 1   it.
 2              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  Thank you.
 3              So the last meeting with DRAC was on
 4   November 4, 2015?
 5              MR. SAGER:  Actually it was March 31st
 6   when they approved this entire package.
 7              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  I was
 8   looking for something a little closer to this
 9   evening.
10              MR. SAGER:  Sure.  Understood.
11              So if I may offer in my defense?  So a
12   building such as this, an adaptive re-use of a
13   concrete building on a very tight site, where it's
14   very easy for me to buy a set of architectural
15   plans to construct light wood construction and
16   everything is tried and true because it's been
17   built a thousand times before, something like this
18   everything is new.  And we have as good a team as
19   you could have, but we missed some stuff, or we
20   wanted to make it better.
21              So in an adaptive re-use in a very
22   unique building such as this I would respectfully
23   submit to you that the kinds of changes we made
24   were, for the most part -- not the sign --
25   unavoidable.


BCT Reporting LLC







Page 16


 1              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  And I will
 2   submit to you, as I drive by your property, it
 3   looks really nice.
 4              MR. SAGER:  Thank you.
 5              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  Another
 6   question I have is related to outreach and what
 7   triggers outreach and why would we do outreach
 8   after this meeting as opposed to before this
 9   meeting?
10              MR. SAGER:  No.  We have done outreach
11   here.  So Jeff Digel, who's here this evening, did
12   do the outreach.  It was done after the letter was
13   submitted.  We didn't do the full compliment of
14   outreach because, since these were all visual in
15   nature, we did anybody who could see the building.
16   I think we have some neighbors here from across
17   the street.
18              One thing while I'm on that topic that
19   I would like to bring up that's not in this
20   package that has come up since we submitted this
21   package is the border of our property with
22   Interfaith Housing where our pavement is 3 feet
23   from the property line, and there is no snow
24   shelf, and where we currently have specified an
25   aluminum fence that is just going to get destroyed
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 1   with snowplowing.  And it would be preferable for
 2   us to use a black chain-link fence with vertical
 3   slats.
 4              Now, I know people in general don't
 5   like chain-link fences, but if you look at our
 6   eastern property line with Somerset, the Konover
 7   site, that is a black chain-link fence.  And so
 8   along the front we have an aluminum fence, along
 9   the Udolf property, et cetera, but when we get in
10   the back there it's so tight that we would also
11   like to submit that to you for your consideration.
12   But we did also speak to the Interfaith Housing
13   people, Jeff did personally, and I sent them an
14   image of this exact fence that we're proposing,
15   and I asked them to get back to me.  They did not.
16   I followed up.  I haven't heard from them.
17              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  So as of
18   this evening we've gotten no results from the
19   outreach or no response to view?
20              MR. SAGER:  On that specific question
21   from that neighbor on the fence, yes.  But Jeff
22   did a complete outreach, and there was nothing of
23   any significance in the -- he can come here and
24   tell you specifically, but there were no
25   complaints of any significance.  But we do have
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 1   some neighbors here tonight, and perhaps they feel
 2   differently.
 3              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  Thank you,
 4   Madam Chair.
 5              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you.
 6              Do you have -- we don't seem to have
 7   outreach feedback in our folders or packet or
 8   anything.
 9              MR. SAGER:  Did we compile an official
10   report, an outreach report?
11              JEFFREY DIGEL:  Absolutely.  I believe,
12   Geoff, you submitted it to Todd after it was
13   completed two or three weeks ago.
14              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  We can't hear you
15   without the mike.  Repeat it or just come on up.
16              MR. DIGEL:  Sure.  My name is Jeff
17   Digel.  I'm a partner in the project, as Mr. Sager
18   mentioned.
19              So the question was --
20              MR. SAGER:  Is there a written report?
21              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Any feedback from
22   the outreach.
23              MR. DIGEL:  As I mentioned a minute
24   ago, we submitted a written report to Todd, I
25   would say, three weeks ago.
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 1              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  I don't know.
 2              MR. DIGEL:  Our outreach included
 3   visits to the board chair of the Somerset Condos,
 4   the board chair of the Fellowship Housing, Rob
 5   Udolf, who owns the property immediately to the
 6   west, and also the office building across the
 7   street.  In addition, we left information and our
 8   phone numbers with, I believe, three houses that
 9   run downhill across the street from our site and
10   spoke with the owner of the eight-unit apartment
11   building on Sky View Terrace.
12              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Can you just
13   summarize the feedback?  In our packets it said,
14   "Since these are all visual or aesthetic changes,
15   we limited our outreach to those properties who
16   can see the building elevations from their
17   property.  Report to be complete within 30 days of
18   the hearing."  And we received this packet, and we
19   don't have any supplemental information that came
20   with the results of that, and I don't know where
21   it fell through.  But could you summarize the
22   feedback that you got?
23              MR. DIGEL:  Sure.  The Somerset
24   Condominium board chair had no issue.  We
25   suggested that we conduct a meeting with her
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 1   residents, which she thought was unnecessary.
 2   Mr. Udolf had no problem with our changes.  The
 3   Fellowship Housing board chair was concerned and
 4   maybe disagreed with some of our aesthetic
 5   components of the building, but I don't believe
 6   chose to join us tonight.  And we were unable to
 7   connect with, I think, some of our neighbors
 8   across the street, although we left our phone
 9   numbers in an opportunity to have that discussion.
10              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Okay.  Thank you.
11   Well, maybe when we hear from the public, you can
12   respond.
13              Mr. Barnes, you have a question?
14              COUNCILOR BARNES:  Yes.  Can you submit
15   a copy of the fence that you were describing, the
16   black chain-link fence with Todd?
17              MR. SAGER:  I did submit it to Todd,
18   yes, and I submitted it to DRAC as well -- excuse
19   me, not officially to DRAC, but I ran into a
20   couple of the DRAC members in the building
21   department and I showed it to them, and they were
22   fine with it, and they did show it to Todd.
23              COUNCILOR BARNES:  But you're not aware
24   that it's been submitted to the Council?
25              MR. SAGER:  It has not been submitted
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 1   to the Council.  It's your garden variety black
 2   with rubber chain-link fence, and we propose to
 3   put privacy just so that our neighbors don't have
 4   to look at our cars.
 5              COUNCILOR BARNES:  It just seems like
 6   there are a lot of moving parts here, kind of an
 7   incomplete record.  And I believe it was Mr. Digel
 8   that said that the outreach report of the amended
 9   report was submitted approximately three weeks
10   ago, but I know, and I think Mr. Captain
11   mentioned, that the letter that was referenced was
12   at the end of March, Mr. Sager, March 30th or 31st
13   you said when the complete list was submitted?
14              MR. SAGER:  No, March 31st was the
15   evening of the DRAC meeting.
16              COUNCILOR BARNES:  The evening of the
17   DRAC meeting.  Okay.
18              And so when did the community outreach
19   take place then?
20              MR. SAGER:  The community outreach took
21   place in, what was it, the beginning of March?
22              MR. DIGEL:  I would say early March,
23   yes.
24              MR. SAGER:  The first week of March.
25              COUNCILOR BARNES:  Thank you.
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 1              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you, Mr.
 2   Barnes.
 3              Mr. Davidoff.
 4              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  Thank you, Deputy
 5   Mayor Cantor.
 6              Good evening, Mr. Sager.
 7              MR. SAGER:  Good evening.
 8              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  I spoke with the
 9   town planner this afternoon because I reread the
10   materials last evening, and I came to the same
11   conclusion that my colleague, Mr. Captain, did
12   with respect to many of the items were noted as
13   complete.  So that immediately struck a chord with
14   me.  Why would I be voting on something that was
15   already complete?  And I didn't want to get into
16   the position where we would just be rubber
17   stamping something that was done without Council
18   approval.  And I didn't want that to become a
19   precedent of the Council acting as the zoning
20   authority that that would become our norm.
21              So I basically stated what I just
22   stated just now to the town planner, and he said
23   that there's -- on the surface what I just said
24   may seem as though it's the case, but it may not
25   really be the case.
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 1              And I said, "Well, can you expand on
 2   what you mean by that?"
 3              And the discussion went along the lines
 4   that, as you mentioned, this was not a brand new
 5   construction where you can just bring things in
 6   and you're just going to put them in and set them
 7   into place and just do it.  You're dealing with a
 8   building that already exists.  It's basically like
 9   a white elephant that is going to be rehabbed and
10   repurped.  So things change.
11              And he noted that many of the things
12   that were in the packet here that you've outlined
13   were aesthetic and on their own he could have
14   approved individually.  However, the magnitude of
15   the amount of changes that were being presented
16   here he felt uncomfortable not having some type of
17   Council decision with respect to the changes that
18   were made or being sought to be made.
19              Now, there were some that you outlined
20   as critical path.  And the discussion with respect
21   to those were those that needed to comply with
22   current building code, life safety code, fire
23   code, building code, so that you were complying
24   with those aspects.  And I think you noted them,
25   like I just said, as critical path.  And I think
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 1   one of them was the iron vertical columns for the
 2   canopies.  Obviously you don't want to create a
 3   very unsafe structure as people are walking into
 4   the building and having the canopy fall on their
 5   head.  If that doesn't comply with the building
 6   code, then you have no other choice but to do
 7   that.
 8              And you couple that with the fact that
 9   had some of these things not happened in the
10   construction sequence, they were going to happen.
11   Basically this project would just be sitting as a
12   project not happening and on hold and just
13   delaying the project further.  So those points
14   made a lot of sense to me.
15              Would I have preferred for us to have
16   decided to make those decisions prior to that?
17   Yes.  But we have to also remember that, as we sit
18   here as a zoning authority, you're only allowed to
19   bring one modification per calendar year, minor
20   modifications that we call these, per calendar
21   year.  So if you use up all your modifications on
22   one little aspect of this project, you could not
23   come back to us with something else till next
24   year.  So in terms of completing your project, I
25   think that would be worse, and I don't think that
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 1   would be the intent since we have allowed the town
 2   planner the authority to make minor architectural
 3   changes or minor -- or give approval to minor
 4   changes to building plans and site plans and
 5   things of that nature.
 6              The things that you've outlined here
 7   with respect to the design element, I think many
 8   of them, in my opinion, are aesthetic.  And those
 9   that are not aesthetic seem to fall into the
10   category of life safety and building code related.
11   So I'm not going to substitute my judgment for
12   those.
13              I think you pointed out the one
14   instance, okay, that if we're not happy with how
15   things have transpired, then I think it falls
16   within our purview to tell you to take down off
17   that building and go back to the original plan.  I
18   think that deals with the signage and the lighting
19   of the signage.
20              MR. SAGER:  In the interest of
21   being completely --
22              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  So is there
23   another that --
24              MR. SAGER:  There is.  In the interest
25   of full disclosure, there's one more.  That would
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 1   be the varying colors on the EIFS panels on the
 2   interior of the courtyard at the third floor
 3   level.
 4              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  Thank you for your
 5   candor.  I'm not going to substitute my judgment
 6   for what you think is going to make your project
 7   where you've invested a substantial sum of money
 8   in terms of color of an EIFS.  So it really boils
 9   down to me for this evening down to whether or not
10   that's I think it's the Bishops Place Halo pin
11   lights, right, those are the ones we're talking
12   about, are the ones that you've decided on your
13   own without our approval?
14              MR. SAGER:  It's the logo.
15              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  Okay.  And the
16   other?
17              MR. SAGER:  Did we show the pin on
18   the -- we showed it slightly -- did we show -- we
19   had Bishops Place.
20              CHARLES NYBERG:  We had something.
21              MR. SAGER:  We had Bishops Place there,
22   but it wasn't as high end and glossy and -- what
23   did we do, we put it in the flange?
24              MR. NYBERG:  We added in the flange
25   with 2432 above it.
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 1              MR. SAGER:  Right.
 2              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Can you repeat --
 3              MR. SAGER:  I'm sorry.
 4              So the Bishops Place pin letters that
 5   are on the main entrance canopy are a higher-end
 6   version of something we had on the plans that
 7   said, I believe, 2432, and in a less costly
 8   material.
 9              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  So I think that's
10   now into the record a fair representation of what
11   really has transpired and what the remaining issue
12   is.
13              For me though there is one additional
14   issue, and the Deputy Mayor pointed it out, and I
15   think Mr. Captain, was about this outreach report.
16   And that's a little concerning to me in the sense
17   that I don't have anything here written as to what
18   these different people have said.  I will take for
19   your word what they said at Fellowship Housing, I
20   understand that concern, or on what they said at
21   Somerset and what Mr. Udolf said as the abutter of
22   the building there.
23              I am concerned as to what the residents
24   directly across the street may have said because I
25   think they obviously have a direct view of your
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 1   project.  So that's the part that's missing.  And
 2   those are usually the people that we like to hear
 3   from.  I think there may be some here this
 4   evening.  So I'm going to reserve judgment on
 5   anything that may affect their quality of life
 6   with respect to your project.  But with respect to
 7   the overall moving that bike rack to the storages,
 8   I don't have any issues with it under the
 9   understanding that I had with the discussion with
10   the town.
11              So is there anything else you want to
12   add with respect that were basically things that
13   you would have to come back to us and say as to
14   why we should approve this lighting compared to
15   the one you had in your original plan?
16              MR. SAGER:  We worked really hard on
17   that logo.  It is not -- not everybody loves it,
18   but we do.  And Loren Rosen did a fantastic job.
19   He'll be entering it in contests nationally.
20              Point of interest.  The people that
21   make the EIFS, Sto, wants to use what we did in
22   that back courtyard as one of the centerpieces in
23   their marketing brochures next year.  But in any
24   event, it's an aesthetic choice.  We love it.  We
25   hope you would approve it.
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 1              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  Thank you.
 2              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you, Mr.
 3   Davidoff.  Thank you, Mr. Sager.
 4              Just a quick question on a follow-up on
 5   the logo.  Is it the same size as what you had
 6   proposed initially, or no, it's bigger, right?
 7              MR. SAGER:  It's a completely new
 8   element.
 9              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Okay.
10              Any other questions?
11              All set over there?
12              Ms. Hall.
13              COUNCILOR HALL:  In regard to the sign,
14   is it in keeping with our current signage
15   requirements?
16              MR. SAGER:  Yes.
17              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Yes,
18   Mr. Williams.
19              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Deputy
20   Mayor.
21              Just to dovetail off what Councilman
22   Davidoff just mentioned, if we as a body -- and
23   this is perhaps a question for Mr. O'Brien --
24   decided that we wanted to have the documents as
25   far as neighborhood feedback, is there a way that
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 1   we could continue this and avoid the one-year
 2   penalty, or do we --
 3              MR. O'BRIEN:  Well, you could just keep
 4   the hearing open for purpose of receipt of that
 5   document.  Apparently it's already been submitted,
 6   but where it is I don't know because I've not seen
 7   it, and I don't think any of you have seen it.  So
 8   you could keep the hearing open, continue it to
 9   the next meeting date or the meeting date after
10   that.
11              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Mr. Van Winkle.
12              MR. VAN WINKLE:  When you take a break
13   from this hearing, I could just check Todd's
14   office and see if I can find it there.
15              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  That would be
16   helpful.  Normally on administrative amendments we
17   would not do outreach.  On the cumulative effect
18   of the administrative amendments and some of the
19   code issues and some of the aesthetics, I mean, I
20   don't think you would have that kind of outreach,
21   but to the extent that you did that, you decided
22   to do that outreach, correct?
23              MR. SAGER:  Correct.  Public hearing, I
24   figured I have to do the outreach.
25              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Right.  Really I
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 1   talked to Mr. Davidoff earlier today when we went
 2   through the concerns that we had about what Mr.
 3   Captain said, the previous approvals -- previous
 4   installation before approval, and that's not
 5   something we like.  And I know you know that, and
 6   you came prepared to respond to it.  And the very
 7   visual one of the logo was kind of, you know, I
 8   noticed that right away as I was pulling into the
 9   Crown parking lot.
10              So I actually love it.  I think it's
11   classy, and it is bold, and it fits with the
12   facade, which is a very urban, chic kind of
13   Brooklyn look, I think, but it has the hominess
14   with the brick.  So I think it's a great look.
15   Again, it's an individual thing.  But we prefer to
16   have that kind of changes, notification of them
17   prior.
18              Going forward, knowing the issues that
19   you have going ahead of you, is there anything
20   else that is going to happen?  And I thought it
21   was kind of asked, but I just want to make
22   sure that --
23              MR. SAGER:  I don't believe so.  I did
24   want to mention though just as a point of interest
25   in your capacity as the governing body.  So we
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 1   have just the sign on the street and a web site.
 2   And for our 64 apartments we have 425 inquiries to
 3   date.  So we're still a month or two away from
 4   delivering.  I thought you might find that
 5   interesting.
 6              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  That's good to
 7   know.
 8              MR. SAGER:  I don't know how many that
 9   logo got us, but probably a few.
10              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  All right.  Is
11   that it?  Anything else?
12              Mr. Captain.
13              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  Thank you,
14   Mrs. Cantor.
15              So sort of dovetailing on what Mr.
16   Davidoff said about whether things are a necessity
17   due to safety issues in the building or code.
18   Regarding the courtyard area and the north
19   elevation and the decision to add two additional
20   painted colors to the EIFS scoring, what was the
21   original intent of -- what was that design
22   supposed to be, a single color?
23              MR. SAGER:  So actually I had approval
24   to put EIFS on all sides of the building, so on
25   the east facade, the south facade and the west
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 1   facade.  We upgraded that to what's called a
 2   Nichiha fiber cement panel.  It's twice the cost,
 3   but it looks great.  And that --
 4              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  This?
 5              MR. SAGER:  No.
 6              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  This is what
 7   I'm talking about.
 8              MR. SAGER:  No, no, I understand that.
 9   I'm getting to that.
10              So when we did that it was approved as
11   just a gray, in other words, a gray EIFS was just
12   going to go around the entire building.  And we
13   just wanted to market the units in the courtyard
14   area and to create a real sense of excitement, a
15   sense of place, so that when people are looking at
16   the units, instead of saying, oh, gee, I really
17   want to see the sunset or I really want to see the
18   sunrise, I really want to face south, they'd have
19   a new element of visual interest so we can lease
20   those half of the units.
21              So it was a dollar-a-square-foot to do
22   it.  And I thought if I have to change it, I'll
23   change it.  That's exactly how I made the
24   decision.  But the painter was there that day with
25   the boom, and it couldn't have been done after
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 1   that.
 2              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  Thank you.
 3              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you, Mr.
 4   Captain.
 5              Okay.  We'd like to take public comment
 6   and have you maybe come back after.
 7              The only person that I have signed up
 8   on the sign-up sheet right now is Andrea
 9   Namnoum-Allen.  Please state your name and
10   address.
11              ANDREA NAMNOUM-ALLEN:  My name is
12   Andrea Namnoum-Allen.  I'm with my husband,
13   Gregory Allen.  We're residents of 2413 Albany
14   Avenue.  Good evening, Deputy Mayor, and members
15   of the Council.
16              I realize as a community we understand
17   the reality of this large neighbor in our midst.
18   However, there are still concerns about keeping a
19   neighborly community.  With that in mind, two
20   major issues are important to the long-standing
21   residents on Albany Avenue.
22              The first and most important is the
23   traffic congestion.  Because of increased traffic
24   flow, there is an increase in the frequency of
25   accidents.  Albany Avenue between Bishops Corner
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 1   and Trout Brook is a notorious place for traffic
 2   accidents.  Recently a car actually went up on my
 3   neighbor's private property.  Getting in and out
 4   of driveways is very difficult now, and it will
 5   become worse and put us probably on the brink of
 6   danger.  While neighboring streets get traffic
 7   quieting construction done with West Hartford
 8   taxes, of which we pay, it is only fair and just
 9   that the traffic control benefits be extended to
10   Albany Avenue.
11              Though the complexion of our
12   neighborhood may be changing, this block was, has
13   been, and is a West Hartford residential area of
14   single-family homes whose driveways enter directly
15   onto Albany Avenue.  West Hartford is responsible
16   to the West Hartford residents to do what is
17   necessary to ensure that the community on 44 is
18   safe.  It's an issue of fairness.  We are not
19   second-class citizens.  And it's not just the six
20   houses that are across from 2432, a mile probably
21   going up Albany and coming down Albany, they also
22   will experience a heavy impact by the additional
23   traffic.  And not to make a pun, but this is a
24   two-way street because the residents, or rather
25   the future residents of 2432, will need these
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 1   safety features as well.
 2              The second issue is the imposition of
 3   those obtrusive lighting that comes from 2432.
 4   Although Bishops Place is a commercial enterprise,
 5   it's important that as a neighbor it should
 6   respect the residents.  And having bright lights
 7   shining into residences does not signal good
 8   neighborly intentions.  Reciprocal respect is a
 9   given in a community, and the residents have a
10   right to expect it.  The long-standing
11   single-family homeowners cannot be expected to
12   darken our homes with thick shades so that we can
13   be protected from those invasive lighting.
14              If the purpose of this meeting is to
15   inform us of what has already been planned,
16   accommodations are necessary for your neighbors,
17   and good faith as a homeowner of finding a middle
18   ground.  Thank you.
19              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you very
20   much.
21              Is there anybody else who wants to
22   speak to this public hearing who did not sign up?
23              (No response.)
24              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Mr. Sager, would
25   you like to comment and respond?
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 1              MR. SAGER:  On the question of traffic,
 2   I don't think we would propose to relitigate that
 3   tonight.  We went through that at the time of the
 4   initial public hearing.
 5              As it relates to the lights, we do not
 6   send any light off our site, and that study was
 7   done in connection with the initial public hearing
 8   here.  Obviously there's lights on Albany Avenue
 9   that are a lot more -- a lot closer and brighter,
10   but we are not sending any light off site.
11              MS. NAMNOUM-ALLEN:  Excuse me, Somerset
12   -- no, I'd like to say this, please.
13              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  This is not --
14   I'm sorry, if you want to step out and talk about
15   that, that's fine, you can have that conversation,
16   but just the protocol --
17              MS. NAMNOUM-ALLEN:  He's saying he
18   doesn't want to litigate the traffic issue, and
19   that is a serious issue.
20              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Wait.  I'm sorry,
21   we can't -- this is not the format.  We have more
22   business to do.  I apologize.  But we're happy to
23   talk to you after the meeting.  Contact us.  And
24   traffic is an issue, and I do recognize that, and
25   we will talk about that more.
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 1              MR. SAGER:  I would offer you that the
 2   type of resident that we anticipate, you usually
 3   see a lot more traffic generated by people with
 4   school children because when you have the kids
 5   they're going to all these different events.  So
 6   we don't have that.  We anticipate few, if any,
 7   children.  And then in addition to that, we know
 8   from experience that a lot of the people that are
 9   in our communities actually have a primary
10   residence someplace else, and they're not even
11   around that often.
12              So I do not -- and plus, I don't know
13   the traffic that was generated from the nursing
14   home, but a nursing home has three shifts of
15   nurses, it has a kitchen, it has food deliveries,
16   trucks.  We won't have any of that.  So
17   incrementally I would be surprised if we are going
18   to add anything.
19              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you, Mr.
20   Sager.  Mr. Williams had a question.
21              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  Mr. Sager, with
22   respect to any of the changes that you've been
23   discussing tonight, do they increase the light --
24   I don't know what the word is.
25              MR. SAGER:  Display.
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 1              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  -- display off
 2   your property?
 3              MR. SAGER:  No.
 4              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  How do you know
 5   that?
 6              MR. SAGER:  Because the shape of the
 7   light literally shoots straight up and straight
 8   down.  And there is other -- for instance, you
 9   have other lights in Albany Avenue, big lights
10   hanging out onto the street.  But the two lights
11   that we're adding to the front facade are in a
12   cone that shoot to the ground and just wash
13   straight up.
14              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  So just so I
15   understand, you're adding the two changes that
16   would impact light that we're dealing with tonight
17   deal with the two lights on the front of the
18   building?
19              MR. SAGER:  Yes.  It's a pin light.
20   It's a light that just accents -- you've seen a
21   building that just has a pin light accent on it,
22   if you will, and then it just shoots a light up
23   that washes a part of the building, creates a
24   little design, but on the building itself in the
25   other -- so north.  The residents live to the
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 1   south.  So it's washing the building to the north,
 2   but it certainly isn't leaving the site.
 3              We did a very careful light study.  I
 4   think the town has a regulation.  It's got to be
 5   zero, which isn't necessarily good policy because
 6   it results in dark parking lots, but that's what
 7   you have, and that's what we did.
 8              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  So just to be
 9   clear, the light -- I forgot the word you used
10   again.
11              MR. SAGER:  Pin.
12              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  Pin.
13              MR. SAGER:  Yes.
14              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  -- with respect to
15   it, the impact of the light pin, dealing with the
16   issues that we're discussing tonight, would not be
17   near the resident's home --
18              MR. SAGER:  Correct.
19              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  -- of the
20   individual who just testified, is that correct?
21              MR. SAGER:  Absolutely, unequivocally,
22   yes.
23              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  Because it's on
24   the other side of the building?
25              MR. SAGER:  No.  It's on the south side
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 1   of the building, but it's not going in a southerly
 2    -- can I approach?
 3              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  Sure.
 4              MR. SAGER:  You see that little pin
 5   light there?
 6              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  You need to speak
 7   into the microphone.
 8              MR. SAGER:  I've presented to
 9   Mr. Williams an illustration -- a photograph of
10   the actual pin light, which should be in your
11   package, just a tiny light that goes up and down.
12   We have other bigger lights closer to Albany in
13   our parking lots, 100 feet closer to Albany, but
14   again, those are zero at the property line.
15              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  Okay.  Thank you.
16              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you,
17   Mr. Williams.
18              All right.  Is there anything else, any
19   other questions for the public hearing?
20              MR. Davidoff.
21              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  Yes.  Thank you,
22   Deputy Mayor Cantor.  I just want to have the
23   record reflect that we did receive the community
24   outreach reports of March 2016 of the subject
25   property where there were contact made with all
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 1   the residents who live on the other side of Albany
 2   Avenue, as well as somebody at Sky View Drive
 3   Apartments, Somerset Condominiums, and the West
 4   Hartford Fellowship Housing, and Mr. Udolf who
 5   owns the property to the west.  So I just want to
 6   make sure we have that.
 7              I just want to talk about briefly the
 8   discussion about the traffic.  And none of the
 9   modifications that are being discussed here this
10   evening involve egress or ingress to the property.
11   So there's no change being made to the driveways
12   to cars coming in or cars coming out, and that's
13   not before us this evening because there were no
14   changes made to that.  At the original hearing on
15   this project the Council did get a traffic study
16   from Mr. Sager's team which outlined the impact
17   that the traffic would have -- that this project
18   would have with respect to traffic counts.
19              With respect to the Council taking
20   traffic counting measures seriously, we do.  We do
21   constantly speak with our representatives at the
22   state, the State Department of Transportation, in
23   trying to make that area from Trout Brook to North
24   Main Street safer for not only cars but
25   pedestrians and bicyclists and any other users.
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 1   And as one who lives in that neighborhood and is
 2   constantly at that corner of Trout Brook and
 3   Albany Avenue, it's dangerous.  It is very
 4   dangerous.  People travel in excess of 60 miles an
 5   hour going down that hill.  That is a true
 6   statement.
 7              So what we need to do as a community is
 8   we all need to be a little bit more respectful
 9   when we drive through towns and realize that the
10   houses that we're driving by are our neighbors,
11   and we're all part of this community.  And whether
12   or not you live on a busy arterial street, such as
13   State Route 44, or you live on Stoneham Drive
14   where I live, a small residential street, you need
15   to be respectful of the fact that there are people
16   trying to enjoy their property and just be
17   courteous and safe.  But as I said earlier, that
18   really was not part of this application, but I did
19   want to make certain that you knew that we do try
20   to seek measures that try to make it safer and
21   better, but I think sometimes we just need to
22   reach out on that.
23              With respect to the lighting, I think
24   Mr. Sager's explanation this evening that -- and I
25   want to make sure I understand it -- that it's
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 1   your testimony this evening that none of the
 2   lighting that you have on your plan or in your
 3   site area forms any what we call light pollution
 4   on abutting property.  Is that correct?
 5              MR. SAGER:  It does not.  No light
 6   travels off our site.  And we had a study
 7   completed, and that is your regulation, and we
 8   complied with it.
 9              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  And I don't recall
10   whether or not we ever had any discussion as to
11   whether or not the lighting had to be on some type
12   of time sequence or not, but I don't recall us
13   ever having that discussion.  I don't think we
14   did.
15              MR. SAGER:  Not that I recall.
16              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  That's all I have.
17   Thank you.
18              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you,
19   Mr. Davidoff.
20              Ms. Hall.
21              COUNCILOR HALL:  And again, I think
22   this may be for Mr. Alair.  I feel like I
23   appreciate the almost quandary that you're in with
24   having, you know, the re-use and the challenges of
25   doing that.  And so on the one hand, if you're
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 1   only allowed to approach -- come back once, we've
 2   actually created a situation, I think, where we're
 3   encouraging people to go forth and make all those
 4   modifications that you feel are necessary because
 5   you can't move forward, but then save them all up
 6   for one big coming back to us, at which point we
 7   then have that initial reaction of not being happy
 8   that the work went forward and we're being asked
 9   to approve something.
10              So I almost feel like it is our own
11   ordinance, and the way they're written that has
12   kind of forced us into this situation.  And if I'm
13   interpreting this wrong -- but I guess if I'm
14   interpreting it correctly, I'm wondering if there
15   isn't something that we can do with the way our
16   ordinances are written so that we cannot send the
17   message that it's okay to just go make the changes
18   and come tell us about them afterwards in certain
19   situations.
20              MR. ALAIR:  You're not interpreting the
21   ordinance incorrectly.  You're spot on.
22   Historically when the Special Development District
23   ordinance was first written, there was no
24   mechanism for any administrative amendment.  The
25   Town Council after -- as you may know, I've been
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 1   here 30 years -- and after about the first decade
 2   the Council reached the point of, you know,
 3   approving such tiny little amendments on such a
 4   regular basis that they said -- you said, please,
 5   let's do something.  But there was a reluctance to
 6   give up too much authority on the part of the
 7   Council.
 8              So it was very deliberately written as
 9   you get one administrative amendment per calendar
10   year so that you couldn't constantly be coming
11   back and asking for things.  We wanted developers
12   to be thoughtful and considerate and do things as
13   part of an overall plan, if you will.  The circuit
14   breaker has always been you can always come back
15   in.  If you use up your administrative amendment
16   and something really big comes along, you can
17   always come back in and ask for a full amendment.
18   But we give you that buffer of one per calendar
19   year.  And that was where the Council was in their
20   comfort level when the ordinance was written.
21              We've amended it a couple of times
22   since then.  For example, there's a provision that
23   allows for an administrative amendment, if
24   necessary, to comply with another governmental
25   requirement, if the state traffic commission does
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 1   something, or if the building code even requires
 2   something.  So those individual elements you can
 3   carve out and do as administrative amendments.
 4   But the reason it's written the way it is is
 5   because that's where the level of comfort was on
 6   the Council.  And if the Council is now at a point
 7   where you don't feel that you need a one-per-year
 8   limitation on administrative amendments, we can
 9   certainly change that.
10              COUNCILOR HALL:  I think it's worth
11   talking about, only given the level of
12   construction that's been going on.  And I'm not
13   saying I want to change it, but I feel like I just
14   want to think about it a little more.
15              MR. VAN WINKLE:  Part of our thinking
16   at the time was that these are fairly complex and
17   large projects often.  And so a developer comes in
18   and presents that whole thing and says I'll have
19   three ponies on this site.  And everybody says,
20   all right, we can live with that, we can live with
21   that.  And then he goes away and a couple of weeks
22   later he comes in and says, well, I'm going to
23   have five now and then maybe seven.
24              And so the public heard in that large
25   first meeting this was what it's going to be.  And
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 1   so we didn't want to have something that was going
 2   to constantly change but it actually gets built,
 3   and the public would say I don't remember it being
 4   that.  And so we were trying to limit the number
 5   of times you can come back and make a significant
 6   change, which these are intended to be, although
 7   these are the kind of thing probably no one would
 8   notice in the end.  Many of these are those de
 9   minimis kinds of things.  But you could just as
10   easily come back and say you want to add 100 more
11   parking spaces or 10 more or 40 this time and then
12   10 more the next time.  So it became that issue of
13   we keep bringing the public out for the same
14   hearing and keep getting stretched.  So we were
15   worried about that.  This certainly doesn't fit in
16   that category.
17              And I would just note that this was in
18   our file, and so it wasn't his error.  It was the
19   staff's, the administration's error of not getting
20   it to you.  So thank you.
21              MR. ALAIR:  And along with Mr. Van
22   Winkle's comment about concern about the applicant
23   coming back and sort of doing an incremental creep
24   on the application, the other thing that's
25   happened over the last 30 years or so is we've
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 1   seen projects get more complicated.  And even a
 2   project like this, physically it's not the biggest
 3   project in town.  An adaptive re-use is, as Mr.
 4   Sager explained, a very complicated thing.
 5              We saw the same thing -- not to dredge
 6   up perhaps a sore subject, but the old Coleco site
 7   that is now -- what did we call it?
 8              MR. O'BRIEN:  Quaker Green.
 9              MR. ALAIR:  -- Quaker Green.  Where
10   that project was also an adaptive re-use, and
11   during the course of rebuilding or reworking that
12   site, they came across site conditions that they
13   had no idea were there when they originally made
14   their proposals.  Blue Back Square obviously came
15   back several times for amendments, and it wasn't
16   because of anything that anybody could have
17   contemplated until the project was underway.  So
18   part of it is a change in the landscape of the
19   complexity of the projects we're dealing with, as
20   opposed to what we dealt with when we first --
21              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you.
22              MR. SAGER:  If I could just add one
23   thing?  So it is a quandary, and I would think the
24   one thing this Council would not want to do is if
25   a developer wants to invest more money and improve


BCT Reporting LLC







Page 50


 1   things materially, thinking that they can't,
 2   they're stuck.
 3              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you.
 4              Okay.  Anything else from the Council?
 5              (No response.)
 6              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  I think we've
 7   talked about the fact that we don't love
 8   retroactive approvals.  That's something that we
 9   really don't appreciate.  But we understand why
10   this happened.
11              And I really do hear you on the
12   traffic.  One of my son's dear friends had a
13   horrible incident right outside the driveway right
14   in that area, and I can't reiterate enough what
15   Mr. Davidoff said about all of our neighborhoods,
16   we need to slow down.  I also live on 44.  So it
17   is a state road.  We don't have control over all
18   of what happens there and the traffic calming.  We
19   do have control over projects, and this project
20   was known to have a minimal effect on the traffic.
21   And this particular approval has no effect on the
22   traffic.
23              MR. SAGER:  Two quick things we talked
24   about on traffic too is that -- and you liked that
25   this site was walkable, which is going to cut down
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 1   on trips because people can walk to Bishops
 2   Corner.  And we also have a bus stop at our
 3   driveway.  So I think a lot of our people are
 4   going to ride the bus.
 5              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  That was a
 6   helpful comment.
 7              Okay.  On that note, I will read into
 8   the record a letter dated April 6, 2016 from TPZ
 9   recommending approval, and a letter dated April 4,
10   2016 from DRAC recommending approval.
11              And I will close the public hearing.
12   Thank you.
13              (Whereupon, the above proceedings were
14   concluded at 8:16 p.m.)
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25
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 1                  CERTIFICATE
 2        I hereby certify that the foregoing 51 pages
 3   are a complete and accurate computer-aided
 4   transcription of my original stenotype notes taken
 5   of the Public Hearing in Re:  APPLICATION ON
 6   BEHALF OF 2432 ALBANY AVENUE, LLC, REGARDING THE
 7   2.3-ACRE PROPERTY LOCATED AT 2432 ALBANY AVENUE,
 8   SEEKING APPROVAL TO AMEND SPECIAL DEVELOPMENT
 9   DISTRICT #135, TO MAKE MINOR ARCHITECTURAL,
10   LANDSCAPING AND SIGNAGE MODIFICATIONS, which was
11   held before the West Hartford Town Council, at
12   Town Hall, 50 South Main Street, Room 314, West
13   Hartford, Connecticut, on April 12, 2016.
14
15
16
17
18
19
20                  -----------------------------
21                  Lisa L. Warner, L.S.R. 061
22                  Court Reporter
23
24
25
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 1              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Calling the 7:15
  


 2   public hearing, Application on behalf of 2432
  


 3   Albany Avenue, LLC, regarding the 2.3-acre
  


 4   property located at 2432 Albany Avenue, seeking
  


 5   approval to amend Special Development District
  


 6   #135, to make minor architectural, landscaping and
  


 7   signage modifications.
  


 8              Roll call.
  


 9              MS. LABROT:  Mr. Barnes.
  


10              COUNCILOR BARNES:  Present.
  


11              MS. LABROT:  Ms. Cantor.
  


12              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Here.
  


13              MS. LABROT:  Mr. Davidoff.
  


14              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  Here.
  


15              MS. LABROT:  Ms. Hall.
  


16              COUNCILOR HALL:  Here.
  


17              MS. LABROT:  Mr. Wenograd.
  


18              COUNCILOR WENOGRAD:  Here.
  


19              MS. LABROT:  Mr. Williams.
  


20              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  Here.
  


21              MS. LABROT:  Mr. Frankel.
  


22              ZONING ALTERNATE FRANKEL:  Here.
  


23              MS. LABROT:  Mr. Gordon.
  


24              ZONING ALTERNATE GORDON:  Here.
  


25              MS. LABROT:  And Mr. Captain.
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 1              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  Here.
  


 2              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you.
  


 3              We have one person signed up to speak
  


 4   to this public hearing, Andrea Namnoum-Allen.
  


 5              Can you please state your name and
  


 6   address?
  


 7              MR. O'BRIEN:  He could have a
  


 8   presentation.
  


 9              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  I'm sorry.
  


10              GEOFFREY SAGER:  Good evening, Deputy
  


11   Mayor Cantor, members of the West Hartford Town
  


12   Council.  My name is Geoff Sager, president of the
  


13   Metro Realty Group.  I'm here tonight on behalf of
  


14   2432 Albany Avenue.  Joining me this evening is
  


15   one of my partners, Jeff Digel, who performed the
  


16   outreach on this, and also present is Charles
  


17   Nyberg who is our architect.
  


18              So at its meeting held on February 25,
  


19   2014, this Town Council approved the application
  


20   of 2432.  It's a 2.3-acre parcel of property, and
  


21   they granted a zone change from RM-3 to RM-1, and
  


22   a Special Development District approval for 64
  


23   apartment homes.  And then on July 22, 2014, this
  


24   Town Council approved Administrative Amendments
  


25   for minor architectural reasons.
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 1              So we are here this evening to request
  


 2   a further amendment to SDD #135-R1-14.  And the
  


 3   reason for this amendment is to obtain approval of
  


 4   minor architectural, landscaping and signage
  


 5   additions and deletions.  Many of these changes
  


 6   are complete but were discussed with and approved
  


 7   by DRAC in advance of the work being done,
  


 8   specifically at meetings on the following dates:
  


 9   January 30, 2014, July 9, 2015, and November 4,
  


10   2015.
  


11              Due to the inherent difficulty in
  


12   adaptive re-use rehabilitation, and in
  


13   consultation with DRAC, the preferred course of
  


14   action was to bring these changes to DRAC because
  


15   there were many of them and to aggregate those
  


16   changes and only come once to the Town Council
  


17   rather than to burden this Council with multiple
  


18   reviews of minor changes.
  


19              So rather than review these changes one
  


20   by one, they have been enumerated in the letter
  


21   that I submitted with this application and thought
  


22   it might be preferable, if you agree, to just
  


23   answer any questions that may be associated with
  


24   those changes.
  


25              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  We're being asked
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 1   if you could just review overall what the changes
  


 2   are and why you made the changes and maybe the
  


 3   extent of the impact on the overall project.
  


 4              MR. SAGER:  Sure.  Okay.  So on the
  


 5   south side of the building we added iron vertical
  


 6   columns to the canopies that flank the main
  


 7   entrance, so on the east side and on the west
  


 8   side, because the wall could not support them
  


 9   because of the existing building and the manner in
  


10   which it was constructed.  I'll leave it at that.
  


11              We made a lot of aesthetic decisions.
  


12   And, by the way, if people want me to go faster or
  


13   skip things, I'm happy to.  One of the things we
  


14   did was to remove EIFS panels that came down
  


15   vertically in the fins that exist on the building.
  


16   We thought initially that it would look good, and
  


17   then we thought, gee, it's going to be just too
  


18   much, plus why cover up brick.
  


19              We removed a horizontal metal "C"
  


20   Channel that ran across the east, west and south
  


21   facades of the building, so everything basically
  


22   that's visible from the street.  It was to be
  


23   suspended two feet off the facade of the building
  


24   between floors two and three.  And so it had a "C"
  


25   Channel like this.  It served no functional
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 1   purpose.  And frankly I was walking in the meat
  


 2   packing district in New York City and saw
  


 3   something similar and hated it, and worked with my
  


 4   architect to come up with something that I think
  


 5   is much more in keeping.  I also had visions of
  


 6   pigeons perched on this thing out there or plants
  


 7   from the tenants.
  


 8              We added up and down exterior lights
  


 9   that are very thin that just wash the building up
  


10   and down to illuminate it and improve the stature
  


11   somewhat.  We have metal panels that have been
  


12   integrated into that atrium, that ceremonial
  


13   entrance that you see on the front of the
  


14   building.  And we played around with do we want
  


15   them flush or do we want them a little accent and
  


16   coming out a little bit.  And some are out and
  


17   some are in, but it was different than was
  


18   initially on the plans.
  


19              We removed the bike rack from the front
  


20   of the building, put the bike rack down on the
  


21   east side of the building.  The reason for that is
  


22   that's where the bike storage room is, so that's
  


23   where we think it will be a more suitable
  


24   location.
  


25              We removed concrete pavers that we had
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 1   at the front of the building.  The concrete pavers
  


 2   were multi-colored.  We have so much going on now
  


 3   in the front of the building.  We added concrete
  


 4   pavers in the back of the building, and I think
  


 5   they look great.  In the front we tried to tone it
  


 6   down a little bit, so we used a stamped concrete
  


 7   there instead.
  


 8              We deleted the pergola on Albany Avenue
  


 9   because when we added the vertical elements to the
  


10   canopy you had the canopy competing with the
  


11   pergola, and it would have looked awful.  Plus,
  


12   the pergola was intended to be white, the canopy
  


13   is black.  It would have been very confusing to
  


14   look at the elevation like that.
  


15              So in the rear of the building that's
  


16   not visible we've really gone out of our way to
  


17   create a sense of place back there.  Half the
  


18   units in our buildings will overlook that.  So we
  


19   really wanted to create visual interest to go
  


20   along with the fact that it's quieter back there.
  


21   So we changed the way we did the EIFS along the
  


22   third story of the building.  We scored it.  We
  


23   changed the color somewhat and came up with a
  


24   patterned color.
  


25              We then added pavers at the street
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 1   level.  And those pavers kind of mimic that same
  


 2   design.  We added pavers in the lower courtyard,
  


 3   which is further south in the courtyard itself.
  


 4   Again, we added some vertical elements there to
  


 5   support the canopies.  We added a Bluestone cap
  


 6   along the existing concrete wall that had been
  


 7   there from the nursing home days, and we're going
  


 8   to light that underneath.
  


 9              On the east elevation, so that's facing
  


10   Somerset, we changed the retaining -- we changed
  


11   everything on the railings to vertical balusters
  


12   instead of that iron mesh that you see on the
  


13   building.  And the reason for that was if we just
  


14   kept repeating, as we had shown on the plans, that
  


15   iron mesh, I felt it competed with the building
  


16   and took away from the building.  So a
  


17   conventional vertical picket on a railing is
  


18   normal, and we changed to that.  The canopies, in
  


19   general, I don't think were shown on the initial
  


20   plans but were necessary by code.
  


21              Signage changes.  This is probably one
  


22   of the more profound things.  We had developed a
  


23   logo, and that is now on the front of the
  


24   building, so that shouldn't be there.  These
  


25   changes here, I could argue, they were critical
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 1   path.  That certainly wasn't, and I apologize for
  


 2   that.  I will take full responsibility for that.
  


 3   So that is the Bishops Place logo on the front of
  


 4   the building.  That is an addition to what had
  


 5   previously been shown on the plans, which was just
  


 6   the numbers 2432.  It also has a Halo Lit back to
  


 7   it.  And then we also added pin-mounted letters,
  


 8   silver pin-mounted letters over the entrance
  


 9   canopy that say Bishops Place.
  


10              We deleted the sign at the east
  


11   entrance to the site because one of my partners,
  


12   Bruce Simons, felt that was going to be very
  


13   confusing and that a lot of entry traffic would go
  


14   in there, and it's not the entrance to the
  


15   building.  The entrance to the building is further
  


16   west.  We have two curb cuts on Albany Avenue.  So
  


17   we deleted that sign because our residents will be
  


18   parking there, and they know where it is.
  


19              And then we made landscaping changes
  


20   due only to availability.  A lot of the stuff that
  


21   was specified just isn't available.
  


22              So that, I'd say, is a summary.
  


23              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you, Mr.
  


24   Sager.
  


25              Anybody have questions?
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 1              Ms. Hall.
  


 2              COUNCILOR HALL:  Actually, Mr. Sager,
  


 3   I'm not sure if this is a question for you or
  


 4   perhaps for Mr. Alair.  It sounds like a lot of
  


 5   changes.  But I'm just wondering to what extent
  


 6   are these outside of the town planner's authority
  


 7   to approve, and when does something sort of, for
  


 8   the record, what bounces it out of there and back
  


 9   here?
  


10              MR. ALAIR:  Sure.  The town planner's
  


11   authority over various different kinds of
  


12   elements, architectural changes, bulk elements,
  


13   number of parking spaces, kinds of landscaping,
  


14   that sort of thing, are limited by numbers.  So
  


15   some of these by themselves, if you looked at,
  


16   say, the changes in the landscaping, might well be
  


17   permitted as an administrative amendment, but when
  


18   Todd looked at all of them combined, there were
  


19   enough that just in the aggregate he felt they
  


20   should come to you, but also a couple of them he
  


21   thought were over -- just over the limit of what
  


22   he could approve.  So it's sort of the combination
  


23   of it all coming together at one time, that's what
  


24   gets it to you.
  


25              COUNCILOR HALL:  Are you able to
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 1   pinpoint those elements?
  


 2              MR. ALAIR:  I'm not, not off the top of
  


 3   my head.  I only talked to him briefly this
  


 4   afternoon.
  


 5              COUNCILOR HALL:  Thank you.
  


 6              MR. SAGER:  I note that Todd expressed
  


 7   to me that he was uncomfortable that so many of
  


 8   them had been done and approving something that
  


 9   had already been done.  He's not uncomfortable
  


10   with the changes, but he's uncomfortable stamping
  


11   and approving something that's already complete.
  


12              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Mr. Captain.
  


13              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  Thank you,
  


14   Mrs. Cantor.  Actually when I read the material
  


15   that was one of the first things that jumped out
  


16   at me that I underlined in my material.  So I was
  


17   hoping Mr. Dumais would be here tonight.  Maybe
  


18   the Mayor or Attorney Alair can help me understand
  


19   the practice of developers making changes,
  


20   executing them without approval.  Is this
  


21   something that happens, often, not often?  If you
  


22   could expand on that, please?
  


23              MR. ALAIR:  Mr. Sager may have the
  


24   ability to elaborate on more of the details.  Not
  


25   too long ago you had an application on North Main







14


  
 1   Street where a developer came back for an
  


 2   amendment with something of a mea culpa, I didn't
  


 3   build what was approved, and now I need you to
  


 4   approve what I built.
  


 5              That's not quite what happened here.
  


 6   There were a number of these elements which were
  


 7   of a nature that in order for the applicant to
  


 8   come back, get a full amendment, do the hearing
  


 9   tonight and get an approval, he would have had to
  


10   stop construction.  They were so-called critical
  


11   path issues.  Some of them were not.  The sign, as
  


12   Mr. Sager admitted, is not one of those.  But
  


13   those were all things which Mr. Dumais took to
  


14   DRAC.  DRAC approved of them.  And by themselves
  


15   Mr. Dumais would have approved them as
  


16   administrative amendments.
  


17              So he felt that rather than hand you an
  


18   administrative amendment and then come back two
  


19   weeks later with a full-blown hearing, it would be
  


20   better to lump them in together and explain to you
  


21   that he had really, in essence, blessed the
  


22   applicant going forward with those with the
  


23   understanding that, you know, if this Council said
  


24   no, the applicant's got a problem.  But that was
  


25   the process, the thought process that went into
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 1   it.
  


 2              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  Thank you.
  


 3              So the last meeting with DRAC was on
  


 4   November 4, 2015?
  


 5              MR. SAGER:  Actually it was March 31st
  


 6   when they approved this entire package.
  


 7              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  I was
  


 8   looking for something a little closer to this
  


 9   evening.
  


10              MR. SAGER:  Sure.  Understood.
  


11              So if I may offer in my defense?  So a
  


12   building such as this, an adaptive re-use of a
  


13   concrete building on a very tight site, where it's
  


14   very easy for me to buy a set of architectural
  


15   plans to construct light wood construction and
  


16   everything is tried and true because it's been
  


17   built a thousand times before, something like this
  


18   everything is new.  And we have as good a team as
  


19   you could have, but we missed some stuff, or we
  


20   wanted to make it better.
  


21              So in an adaptive re-use in a very
  


22   unique building such as this I would respectfully
  


23   submit to you that the kinds of changes we made
  


24   were, for the most part -- not the sign --
  


25   unavoidable.
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 1              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  And I will
  


 2   submit to you, as I drive by your property, it
  


 3   looks really nice.
  


 4              MR. SAGER:  Thank you.
  


 5              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  Another
  


 6   question I have is related to outreach and what
  


 7   triggers outreach and why would we do outreach
  


 8   after this meeting as opposed to before this
  


 9   meeting?
  


10              MR. SAGER:  No.  We have done outreach
  


11   here.  So Jeff Digel, who's here this evening, did
  


12   do the outreach.  It was done after the letter was
  


13   submitted.  We didn't do the full compliment of
  


14   outreach because, since these were all visual in
  


15   nature, we did anybody who could see the building.
  


16   I think we have some neighbors here from across
  


17   the street.
  


18              One thing while I'm on that topic that
  


19   I would like to bring up that's not in this
  


20   package that has come up since we submitted this
  


21   package is the border of our property with
  


22   Interfaith Housing where our pavement is 3 feet
  


23   from the property line, and there is no snow
  


24   shelf, and where we currently have specified an
  


25   aluminum fence that is just going to get destroyed
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 1   with snowplowing.  And it would be preferable for
  


 2   us to use a black chain-link fence with vertical
  


 3   slats.
  


 4              Now, I know people in general don't
  


 5   like chain-link fences, but if you look at our
  


 6   eastern property line with Somerset, the Konover
  


 7   site, that is a black chain-link fence.  And so
  


 8   along the front we have an aluminum fence, along
  


 9   the Udolf property, et cetera, but when we get in
  


10   the back there it's so tight that we would also
  


11   like to submit that to you for your consideration.
  


12   But we did also speak to the Interfaith Housing
  


13   people, Jeff did personally, and I sent them an
  


14   image of this exact fence that we're proposing,
  


15   and I asked them to get back to me.  They did not.
  


16   I followed up.  I haven't heard from them.
  


17              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  So as of
  


18   this evening we've gotten no results from the
  


19   outreach or no response to view?
  


20              MR. SAGER:  On that specific question
  


21   from that neighbor on the fence, yes.  But Jeff
  


22   did a complete outreach, and there was nothing of
  


23   any significance in the -- he can come here and
  


24   tell you specifically, but there were no
  


25   complaints of any significance.  But we do have
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 1   some neighbors here tonight, and perhaps they feel
  


 2   differently.
  


 3              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  Thank you,
  


 4   Madam Chair.
  


 5              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you.
  


 6              Do you have -- we don't seem to have
  


 7   outreach feedback in our folders or packet or
  


 8   anything.
  


 9              MR. SAGER:  Did we compile an official
  


10   report, an outreach report?
  


11              JEFFREY DIGEL:  Absolutely.  I believe,
  


12   Geoff, you submitted it to Todd after it was
  


13   completed two or three weeks ago.
  


14              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  We can't hear you
  


15   without the mike.  Repeat it or just come on up.
  


16              MR. DIGEL:  Sure.  My name is Jeff
  


17   Digel.  I'm a partner in the project, as Mr. Sager
  


18   mentioned.
  


19              So the question was --
  


20              MR. SAGER:  Is there a written report?
  


21              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Any feedback from
  


22   the outreach.
  


23              MR. DIGEL:  As I mentioned a minute
  


24   ago, we submitted a written report to Todd, I
  


25   would say, three weeks ago.
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 1              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  I don't know.
  


 2              MR. DIGEL:  Our outreach included
  


 3   visits to the board chair of the Somerset Condos,
  


 4   the board chair of the Fellowship Housing, Rob
  


 5   Udolf, who owns the property immediately to the
  


 6   west, and also the office building across the
  


 7   street.  In addition, we left information and our
  


 8   phone numbers with, I believe, three houses that
  


 9   run downhill across the street from our site and
  


10   spoke with the owner of the eight-unit apartment
  


11   building on Sky View Terrace.
  


12              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Can you just
  


13   summarize the feedback?  In our packets it said,
  


14   "Since these are all visual or aesthetic changes,
  


15   we limited our outreach to those properties who
  


16   can see the building elevations from their
  


17   property.  Report to be complete within 30 days of
  


18   the hearing."  And we received this packet, and we
  


19   don't have any supplemental information that came
  


20   with the results of that, and I don't know where
  


21   it fell through.  But could you summarize the
  


22   feedback that you got?
  


23              MR. DIGEL:  Sure.  The Somerset
  


24   Condominium board chair had no issue.  We
  


25   suggested that we conduct a meeting with her
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 1   residents, which she thought was unnecessary.
  


 2   Mr. Udolf had no problem with our changes.  The
  


 3   Fellowship Housing board chair was concerned and
  


 4   maybe disagreed with some of our aesthetic
  


 5   components of the building, but I don't believe
  


 6   chose to join us tonight.  And we were unable to
  


 7   connect with, I think, some of our neighbors
  


 8   across the street, although we left our phone
  


 9   numbers in an opportunity to have that discussion.
  


10              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Okay.  Thank you.
  


11   Well, maybe when we hear from the public, you can
  


12   respond.
  


13              Mr. Barnes, you have a question?
  


14              COUNCILOR BARNES:  Yes.  Can you submit
  


15   a copy of the fence that you were describing, the
  


16   black chain-link fence with Todd?
  


17              MR. SAGER:  I did submit it to Todd,
  


18   yes, and I submitted it to DRAC as well -- excuse
  


19   me, not officially to DRAC, but I ran into a
  


20   couple of the DRAC members in the building
  


21   department and I showed it to them, and they were
  


22   fine with it, and they did show it to Todd.
  


23              COUNCILOR BARNES:  But you're not aware
  


24   that it's been submitted to the Council?
  


25              MR. SAGER:  It has not been submitted
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 1   to the Council.  It's your garden variety black
  


 2   with rubber chain-link fence, and we propose to
  


 3   put privacy just so that our neighbors don't have
  


 4   to look at our cars.
  


 5              COUNCILOR BARNES:  It just seems like
  


 6   there are a lot of moving parts here, kind of an
  


 7   incomplete record.  And I believe it was Mr. Digel
  


 8   that said that the outreach report of the amended
  


 9   report was submitted approximately three weeks
  


10   ago, but I know, and I think Mr. Captain
  


11   mentioned, that the letter that was referenced was
  


12   at the end of March, Mr. Sager, March 30th or 31st
  


13   you said when the complete list was submitted?
  


14              MR. SAGER:  No, March 31st was the
  


15   evening of the DRAC meeting.
  


16              COUNCILOR BARNES:  The evening of the
  


17   DRAC meeting.  Okay.
  


18              And so when did the community outreach
  


19   take place then?
  


20              MR. SAGER:  The community outreach took
  


21   place in, what was it, the beginning of March?
  


22              MR. DIGEL:  I would say early March,
  


23   yes.
  


24              MR. SAGER:  The first week of March.
  


25              COUNCILOR BARNES:  Thank you.
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 1              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you, Mr.
  


 2   Barnes.
  


 3              Mr. Davidoff.
  


 4              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  Thank you, Deputy
  


 5   Mayor Cantor.
  


 6              Good evening, Mr. Sager.
  


 7              MR. SAGER:  Good evening.
  


 8              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  I spoke with the
  


 9   town planner this afternoon because I reread the
  


10   materials last evening, and I came to the same
  


11   conclusion that my colleague, Mr. Captain, did
  


12   with respect to many of the items were noted as
  


13   complete.  So that immediately struck a chord with
  


14   me.  Why would I be voting on something that was
  


15   already complete?  And I didn't want to get into
  


16   the position where we would just be rubber
  


17   stamping something that was done without Council
  


18   approval.  And I didn't want that to become a
  


19   precedent of the Council acting as the zoning
  


20   authority that that would become our norm.
  


21              So I basically stated what I just
  


22   stated just now to the town planner, and he said
  


23   that there's -- on the surface what I just said
  


24   may seem as though it's the case, but it may not
  


25   really be the case.
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 1              And I said, "Well, can you expand on
  


 2   what you mean by that?"
  


 3              And the discussion went along the lines
  


 4   that, as you mentioned, this was not a brand new
  


 5   construction where you can just bring things in
  


 6   and you're just going to put them in and set them
  


 7   into place and just do it.  You're dealing with a
  


 8   building that already exists.  It's basically like
  


 9   a white elephant that is going to be rehabbed and
  


10   repurped.  So things change.
  


11              And he noted that many of the things
  


12   that were in the packet here that you've outlined
  


13   were aesthetic and on their own he could have
  


14   approved individually.  However, the magnitude of
  


15   the amount of changes that were being presented
  


16   here he felt uncomfortable not having some type of
  


17   Council decision with respect to the changes that
  


18   were made or being sought to be made.
  


19              Now, there were some that you outlined
  


20   as critical path.  And the discussion with respect
  


21   to those were those that needed to comply with
  


22   current building code, life safety code, fire
  


23   code, building code, so that you were complying
  


24   with those aspects.  And I think you noted them,
  


25   like I just said, as critical path.  And I think
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 1   one of them was the iron vertical columns for the
  


 2   canopies.  Obviously you don't want to create a
  


 3   very unsafe structure as people are walking into
  


 4   the building and having the canopy fall on their
  


 5   head.  If that doesn't comply with the building
  


 6   code, then you have no other choice but to do
  


 7   that.
  


 8              And you couple that with the fact that
  


 9   had some of these things not happened in the
  


10   construction sequence, they were going to happen.
  


11   Basically this project would just be sitting as a
  


12   project not happening and on hold and just
  


13   delaying the project further.  So those points
  


14   made a lot of sense to me.
  


15              Would I have preferred for us to have
  


16   decided to make those decisions prior to that?
  


17   Yes.  But we have to also remember that, as we sit
  


18   here as a zoning authority, you're only allowed to
  


19   bring one modification per calendar year, minor
  


20   modifications that we call these, per calendar
  


21   year.  So if you use up all your modifications on
  


22   one little aspect of this project, you could not
  


23   come back to us with something else till next
  


24   year.  So in terms of completing your project, I
  


25   think that would be worse, and I don't think that
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 1   would be the intent since we have allowed the town
  


 2   planner the authority to make minor architectural
  


 3   changes or minor -- or give approval to minor
  


 4   changes to building plans and site plans and
  


 5   things of that nature.
  


 6              The things that you've outlined here
  


 7   with respect to the design element, I think many
  


 8   of them, in my opinion, are aesthetic.  And those
  


 9   that are not aesthetic seem to fall into the
  


10   category of life safety and building code related.
  


11   So I'm not going to substitute my judgment for
  


12   those.
  


13              I think you pointed out the one
  


14   instance, okay, that if we're not happy with how
  


15   things have transpired, then I think it falls
  


16   within our purview to tell you to take down off
  


17   that building and go back to the original plan.  I
  


18   think that deals with the signage and the lighting
  


19   of the signage.
  


20              MR. SAGER:  In the interest of
  


21   being completely --
  


22              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  So is there
  


23   another that --
  


24              MR. SAGER:  There is.  In the interest
  


25   of full disclosure, there's one more.  That would
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 1   be the varying colors on the EIFS panels on the
  


 2   interior of the courtyard at the third floor
  


 3   level.
  


 4              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  Thank you for your
  


 5   candor.  I'm not going to substitute my judgment
  


 6   for what you think is going to make your project
  


 7   where you've invested a substantial sum of money
  


 8   in terms of color of an EIFS.  So it really boils
  


 9   down to me for this evening down to whether or not
  


10   that's I think it's the Bishops Place Halo pin
  


11   lights, right, those are the ones we're talking
  


12   about, are the ones that you've decided on your
  


13   own without our approval?
  


14              MR. SAGER:  It's the logo.
  


15              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  Okay.  And the
  


16   other?
  


17              MR. SAGER:  Did we show the pin on
  


18   the -- we showed it slightly -- did we show -- we
  


19   had Bishops Place.
  


20              CHARLES NYBERG:  We had something.
  


21              MR. SAGER:  We had Bishops Place there,
  


22   but it wasn't as high end and glossy and -- what
  


23   did we do, we put it in the flange?
  


24              MR. NYBERG:  We added in the flange
  


25   with 2432 above it.
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 1              MR. SAGER:  Right.
  


 2              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Can you repeat --
  


 3              MR. SAGER:  I'm sorry.
  


 4              So the Bishops Place pin letters that
  


 5   are on the main entrance canopy are a higher-end
  


 6   version of something we had on the plans that
  


 7   said, I believe, 2432, and in a less costly
  


 8   material.
  


 9              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  So I think that's
  


10   now into the record a fair representation of what
  


11   really has transpired and what the remaining issue
  


12   is.
  


13              For me though there is one additional
  


14   issue, and the Deputy Mayor pointed it out, and I
  


15   think Mr. Captain, was about this outreach report.
  


16   And that's a little concerning to me in the sense
  


17   that I don't have anything here written as to what
  


18   these different people have said.  I will take for
  


19   your word what they said at Fellowship Housing, I
  


20   understand that concern, or on what they said at
  


21   Somerset and what Mr. Udolf said as the abutter of
  


22   the building there.
  


23              I am concerned as to what the residents
  


24   directly across the street may have said because I
  


25   think they obviously have a direct view of your
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 1   project.  So that's the part that's missing.  And
  


 2   those are usually the people that we like to hear
  


 3   from.  I think there may be some here this
  


 4   evening.  So I'm going to reserve judgment on
  


 5   anything that may affect their quality of life
  


 6   with respect to your project.  But with respect to
  


 7   the overall moving that bike rack to the storages,
  


 8   I don't have any issues with it under the
  


 9   understanding that I had with the discussion with
  


10   the town.
  


11              So is there anything else you want to
  


12   add with respect that were basically things that
  


13   you would have to come back to us and say as to
  


14   why we should approve this lighting compared to
  


15   the one you had in your original plan?
  


16              MR. SAGER:  We worked really hard on
  


17   that logo.  It is not -- not everybody loves it,
  


18   but we do.  And Loren Rosen did a fantastic job.
  


19   He'll be entering it in contests nationally.
  


20              Point of interest.  The people that
  


21   make the EIFS, Sto, wants to use what we did in
  


22   that back courtyard as one of the centerpieces in
  


23   their marketing brochures next year.  But in any
  


24   event, it's an aesthetic choice.  We love it.  We
  


25   hope you would approve it.
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 1              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  Thank you.
  


 2              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you, Mr.
  


 3   Davidoff.  Thank you, Mr. Sager.
  


 4              Just a quick question on a follow-up on
  


 5   the logo.  Is it the same size as what you had
  


 6   proposed initially, or no, it's bigger, right?
  


 7              MR. SAGER:  It's a completely new
  


 8   element.
  


 9              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Okay.
  


10              Any other questions?
  


11              All set over there?
  


12              Ms. Hall.
  


13              COUNCILOR HALL:  In regard to the sign,
  


14   is it in keeping with our current signage
  


15   requirements?
  


16              MR. SAGER:  Yes.
  


17              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Yes,
  


18   Mr. Williams.
  


19              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Deputy
  


20   Mayor.
  


21              Just to dovetail off what Councilman
  


22   Davidoff just mentioned, if we as a body -- and
  


23   this is perhaps a question for Mr. O'Brien --
  


24   decided that we wanted to have the documents as
  


25   far as neighborhood feedback, is there a way that
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 1   we could continue this and avoid the one-year
  


 2   penalty, or do we --
  


 3              MR. O'BRIEN:  Well, you could just keep
  


 4   the hearing open for purpose of receipt of that
  


 5   document.  Apparently it's already been submitted,
  


 6   but where it is I don't know because I've not seen
  


 7   it, and I don't think any of you have seen it.  So
  


 8   you could keep the hearing open, continue it to
  


 9   the next meeting date or the meeting date after
  


10   that.
  


11              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Mr. Van Winkle.
  


12              MR. VAN WINKLE:  When you take a break
  


13   from this hearing, I could just check Todd's
  


14   office and see if I can find it there.
  


15              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  That would be
  


16   helpful.  Normally on administrative amendments we
  


17   would not do outreach.  On the cumulative effect
  


18   of the administrative amendments and some of the
  


19   code issues and some of the aesthetics, I mean, I
  


20   don't think you would have that kind of outreach,
  


21   but to the extent that you did that, you decided
  


22   to do that outreach, correct?
  


23              MR. SAGER:  Correct.  Public hearing, I
  


24   figured I have to do the outreach.
  


25              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Right.  Really I
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 1   talked to Mr. Davidoff earlier today when we went
  


 2   through the concerns that we had about what Mr.
  


 3   Captain said, the previous approvals -- previous
  


 4   installation before approval, and that's not
  


 5   something we like.  And I know you know that, and
  


 6   you came prepared to respond to it.  And the very
  


 7   visual one of the logo was kind of, you know, I
  


 8   noticed that right away as I was pulling into the
  


 9   Crown parking lot.
  


10              So I actually love it.  I think it's
  


11   classy, and it is bold, and it fits with the
  


12   facade, which is a very urban, chic kind of
  


13   Brooklyn look, I think, but it has the hominess
  


14   with the brick.  So I think it's a great look.
  


15   Again, it's an individual thing.  But we prefer to
  


16   have that kind of changes, notification of them
  


17   prior.
  


18              Going forward, knowing the issues that
  


19   you have going ahead of you, is there anything
  


20   else that is going to happen?  And I thought it
  


21   was kind of asked, but I just want to make
  


22   sure that --
  


23              MR. SAGER:  I don't believe so.  I did
  


24   want to mention though just as a point of interest
  


25   in your capacity as the governing body.  So we
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 1   have just the sign on the street and a web site.
  


 2   And for our 64 apartments we have 425 inquiries to
  


 3   date.  So we're still a month or two away from
  


 4   delivering.  I thought you might find that
  


 5   interesting.
  


 6              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  That's good to
  


 7   know.
  


 8              MR. SAGER:  I don't know how many that
  


 9   logo got us, but probably a few.
  


10              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  All right.  Is
  


11   that it?  Anything else?
  


12              Mr. Captain.
  


13              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  Thank you,
  


14   Mrs. Cantor.
  


15              So sort of dovetailing on what Mr.
  


16   Davidoff said about whether things are a necessity
  


17   due to safety issues in the building or code.
  


18   Regarding the courtyard area and the north
  


19   elevation and the decision to add two additional
  


20   painted colors to the EIFS scoring, what was the
  


21   original intent of -- what was that design
  


22   supposed to be, a single color?
  


23              MR. SAGER:  So actually I had approval
  


24   to put EIFS on all sides of the building, so on
  


25   the east facade, the south facade and the west
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 1   facade.  We upgraded that to what's called a
  


 2   Nichiha fiber cement panel.  It's twice the cost,
  


 3   but it looks great.  And that --
  


 4              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  This?
  


 5              MR. SAGER:  No.
  


 6              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  This is what
  


 7   I'm talking about.
  


 8              MR. SAGER:  No, no, I understand that.
  


 9   I'm getting to that.
  


10              So when we did that it was approved as
  


11   just a gray, in other words, a gray EIFS was just
  


12   going to go around the entire building.  And we
  


13   just wanted to market the units in the courtyard
  


14   area and to create a real sense of excitement, a
  


15   sense of place, so that when people are looking at
  


16   the units, instead of saying, oh, gee, I really
  


17   want to see the sunset or I really want to see the
  


18   sunrise, I really want to face south, they'd have
  


19   a new element of visual interest so we can lease
  


20   those half of the units.
  


21              So it was a dollar-a-square-foot to do
  


22   it.  And I thought if I have to change it, I'll
  


23   change it.  That's exactly how I made the
  


24   decision.  But the painter was there that day with
  


25   the boom, and it couldn't have been done after
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 1   that.
  


 2              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  Thank you.
  


 3              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you, Mr.
  


 4   Captain.
  


 5              Okay.  We'd like to take public comment
  


 6   and have you maybe come back after.
  


 7              The only person that I have signed up
  


 8   on the sign-up sheet right now is Andrea
  


 9   Namnoum-Allen.  Please state your name and
  


10   address.
  


11              ANDREA NAMNOUM-ALLEN:  My name is
  


12   Andrea Namnoum-Allen.  I'm with my husband,
  


13   Gregory Allen.  We're residents of 2413 Albany
  


14   Avenue.  Good evening, Deputy Mayor, and members
  


15   of the Council.
  


16              I realize as a community we understand
  


17   the reality of this large neighbor in our midst.
  


18   However, there are still concerns about keeping a
  


19   neighborly community.  With that in mind, two
  


20   major issues are important to the long-standing
  


21   residents on Albany Avenue.
  


22              The first and most important is the
  


23   traffic congestion.  Because of increased traffic
  


24   flow, there is an increase in the frequency of
  


25   accidents.  Albany Avenue between Bishops Corner
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 1   and Trout Brook is a notorious place for traffic
  


 2   accidents.  Recently a car actually went up on my
  


 3   neighbor's private property.  Getting in and out
  


 4   of driveways is very difficult now, and it will
  


 5   become worse and put us probably on the brink of
  


 6   danger.  While neighboring streets get traffic
  


 7   quieting construction done with West Hartford
  


 8   taxes, of which we pay, it is only fair and just
  


 9   that the traffic control benefits be extended to
  


10   Albany Avenue.
  


11              Though the complexion of our
  


12   neighborhood may be changing, this block was, has
  


13   been, and is a West Hartford residential area of
  


14   single-family homes whose driveways enter directly
  


15   onto Albany Avenue.  West Hartford is responsible
  


16   to the West Hartford residents to do what is
  


17   necessary to ensure that the community on 44 is
  


18   safe.  It's an issue of fairness.  We are not
  


19   second-class citizens.  And it's not just the six
  


20   houses that are across from 2432, a mile probably
  


21   going up Albany and coming down Albany, they also
  


22   will experience a heavy impact by the additional
  


23   traffic.  And not to make a pun, but this is a
  


24   two-way street because the residents, or rather
  


25   the future residents of 2432, will need these
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 1   safety features as well.
  


 2              The second issue is the imposition of
  


 3   those obtrusive lighting that comes from 2432.
  


 4   Although Bishops Place is a commercial enterprise,
  


 5   it's important that as a neighbor it should
  


 6   respect the residents.  And having bright lights
  


 7   shining into residences does not signal good
  


 8   neighborly intentions.  Reciprocal respect is a
  


 9   given in a community, and the residents have a
  


10   right to expect it.  The long-standing
  


11   single-family homeowners cannot be expected to
  


12   darken our homes with thick shades so that we can
  


13   be protected from those invasive lighting.
  


14              If the purpose of this meeting is to
  


15   inform us of what has already been planned,
  


16   accommodations are necessary for your neighbors,
  


17   and good faith as a homeowner of finding a middle
  


18   ground.  Thank you.
  


19              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you very
  


20   much.
  


21              Is there anybody else who wants to
  


22   speak to this public hearing who did not sign up?
  


23              (No response.)
  


24              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Mr. Sager, would
  


25   you like to comment and respond?
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 1              MR. SAGER:  On the question of traffic,
  


 2   I don't think we would propose to relitigate that
  


 3   tonight.  We went through that at the time of the
  


 4   initial public hearing.
  


 5              As it relates to the lights, we do not
  


 6   send any light off our site, and that study was
  


 7   done in connection with the initial public hearing
  


 8   here.  Obviously there's lights on Albany Avenue
  


 9   that are a lot more -- a lot closer and brighter,
  


10   but we are not sending any light off site.
  


11              MS. NAMNOUM-ALLEN:  Excuse me, Somerset
  


12   -- no, I'd like to say this, please.
  


13              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  This is not --
  


14   I'm sorry, if you want to step out and talk about
  


15   that, that's fine, you can have that conversation,
  


16   but just the protocol --
  


17              MS. NAMNOUM-ALLEN:  He's saying he
  


18   doesn't want to litigate the traffic issue, and
  


19   that is a serious issue.
  


20              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Wait.  I'm sorry,
  


21   we can't -- this is not the format.  We have more
  


22   business to do.  I apologize.  But we're happy to
  


23   talk to you after the meeting.  Contact us.  And
  


24   traffic is an issue, and I do recognize that, and
  


25   we will talk about that more.
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 1              MR. SAGER:  I would offer you that the
  


 2   type of resident that we anticipate, you usually
  


 3   see a lot more traffic generated by people with
  


 4   school children because when you have the kids
  


 5   they're going to all these different events.  So
  


 6   we don't have that.  We anticipate few, if any,
  


 7   children.  And then in addition to that, we know
  


 8   from experience that a lot of the people that are
  


 9   in our communities actually have a primary
  


10   residence someplace else, and they're not even
  


11   around that often.
  


12              So I do not -- and plus, I don't know
  


13   the traffic that was generated from the nursing
  


14   home, but a nursing home has three shifts of
  


15   nurses, it has a kitchen, it has food deliveries,
  


16   trucks.  We won't have any of that.  So
  


17   incrementally I would be surprised if we are going
  


18   to add anything.
  


19              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you, Mr.
  


20   Sager.  Mr. Williams had a question.
  


21              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  Mr. Sager, with
  


22   respect to any of the changes that you've been
  


23   discussing tonight, do they increase the light --
  


24   I don't know what the word is.
  


25              MR. SAGER:  Display.







39


  
 1              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  -- display off
  


 2   your property?
  


 3              MR. SAGER:  No.
  


 4              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  How do you know
  


 5   that?
  


 6              MR. SAGER:  Because the shape of the
  


 7   light literally shoots straight up and straight
  


 8   down.  And there is other -- for instance, you
  


 9   have other lights in Albany Avenue, big lights
  


10   hanging out onto the street.  But the two lights
  


11   that we're adding to the front facade are in a
  


12   cone that shoot to the ground and just wash
  


13   straight up.
  


14              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  So just so I
  


15   understand, you're adding the two changes that
  


16   would impact light that we're dealing with tonight
  


17   deal with the two lights on the front of the
  


18   building?
  


19              MR. SAGER:  Yes.  It's a pin light.
  


20   It's a light that just accents -- you've seen a
  


21   building that just has a pin light accent on it,
  


22   if you will, and then it just shoots a light up
  


23   that washes a part of the building, creates a
  


24   little design, but on the building itself in the
  


25   other -- so north.  The residents live to the
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 1   south.  So it's washing the building to the north,
  


 2   but it certainly isn't leaving the site.
  


 3              We did a very careful light study.  I
  


 4   think the town has a regulation.  It's got to be
  


 5   zero, which isn't necessarily good policy because
  


 6   it results in dark parking lots, but that's what
  


 7   you have, and that's what we did.
  


 8              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  So just to be
  


 9   clear, the light -- I forgot the word you used
  


10   again.
  


11              MR. SAGER:  Pin.
  


12              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  Pin.
  


13              MR. SAGER:  Yes.
  


14              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  -- with respect to
  


15   it, the impact of the light pin, dealing with the
  


16   issues that we're discussing tonight, would not be
  


17   near the resident's home --
  


18              MR. SAGER:  Correct.
  


19              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  -- of the
  


20   individual who just testified, is that correct?
  


21              MR. SAGER:  Absolutely, unequivocally,
  


22   yes.
  


23              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  Because it's on
  


24   the other side of the building?
  


25              MR. SAGER:  No.  It's on the south side
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 1   of the building, but it's not going in a southerly
  


 2    -- can I approach?
  


 3              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  Sure.
  


 4              MR. SAGER:  You see that little pin
  


 5   light there?
  


 6              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  You need to speak
  


 7   into the microphone.
  


 8              MR. SAGER:  I've presented to
  


 9   Mr. Williams an illustration -- a photograph of
  


10   the actual pin light, which should be in your
  


11   package, just a tiny light that goes up and down.
  


12   We have other bigger lights closer to Albany in
  


13   our parking lots, 100 feet closer to Albany, but
  


14   again, those are zero at the property line.
  


15              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  Okay.  Thank you.
  


16              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you,
  


17   Mr. Williams.
  


18              All right.  Is there anything else, any
  


19   other questions for the public hearing?
  


20              MR. Davidoff.
  


21              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  Yes.  Thank you,
  


22   Deputy Mayor Cantor.  I just want to have the
  


23   record reflect that we did receive the community
  


24   outreach reports of March 2016 of the subject
  


25   property where there were contact made with all
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 1   the residents who live on the other side of Albany
  


 2   Avenue, as well as somebody at Sky View Drive
  


 3   Apartments, Somerset Condominiums, and the West
  


 4   Hartford Fellowship Housing, and Mr. Udolf who
  


 5   owns the property to the west.  So I just want to
  


 6   make sure we have that.
  


 7              I just want to talk about briefly the
  


 8   discussion about the traffic.  And none of the
  


 9   modifications that are being discussed here this
  


10   evening involve egress or ingress to the property.
  


11   So there's no change being made to the driveways
  


12   to cars coming in or cars coming out, and that's
  


13   not before us this evening because there were no
  


14   changes made to that.  At the original hearing on
  


15   this project the Council did get a traffic study
  


16   from Mr. Sager's team which outlined the impact
  


17   that the traffic would have -- that this project
  


18   would have with respect to traffic counts.
  


19              With respect to the Council taking
  


20   traffic counting measures seriously, we do.  We do
  


21   constantly speak with our representatives at the
  


22   state, the State Department of Transportation, in
  


23   trying to make that area from Trout Brook to North
  


24   Main Street safer for not only cars but
  


25   pedestrians and bicyclists and any other users.
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 1   And as one who lives in that neighborhood and is
  


 2   constantly at that corner of Trout Brook and
  


 3   Albany Avenue, it's dangerous.  It is very
  


 4   dangerous.  People travel in excess of 60 miles an
  


 5   hour going down that hill.  That is a true
  


 6   statement.
  


 7              So what we need to do as a community is
  


 8   we all need to be a little bit more respectful
  


 9   when we drive through towns and realize that the
  


10   houses that we're driving by are our neighbors,
  


11   and we're all part of this community.  And whether
  


12   or not you live on a busy arterial street, such as
  


13   State Route 44, or you live on Stoneham Drive
  


14   where I live, a small residential street, you need
  


15   to be respectful of the fact that there are people
  


16   trying to enjoy their property and just be
  


17   courteous and safe.  But as I said earlier, that
  


18   really was not part of this application, but I did
  


19   want to make certain that you knew that we do try
  


20   to seek measures that try to make it safer and
  


21   better, but I think sometimes we just need to
  


22   reach out on that.
  


23              With respect to the lighting, I think
  


24   Mr. Sager's explanation this evening that -- and I
  


25   want to make sure I understand it -- that it's
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 1   your testimony this evening that none of the
  


 2   lighting that you have on your plan or in your
  


 3   site area forms any what we call light pollution
  


 4   on abutting property.  Is that correct?
  


 5              MR. SAGER:  It does not.  No light
  


 6   travels off our site.  And we had a study
  


 7   completed, and that is your regulation, and we
  


 8   complied with it.
  


 9              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  And I don't recall
  


10   whether or not we ever had any discussion as to
  


11   whether or not the lighting had to be on some type
  


12   of time sequence or not, but I don't recall us
  


13   ever having that discussion.  I don't think we
  


14   did.
  


15              MR. SAGER:  Not that I recall.
  


16              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  That's all I have.
  


17   Thank you.
  


18              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you,
  


19   Mr. Davidoff.
  


20              Ms. Hall.
  


21              COUNCILOR HALL:  And again, I think
  


22   this may be for Mr. Alair.  I feel like I
  


23   appreciate the almost quandary that you're in with
  


24   having, you know, the re-use and the challenges of
  


25   doing that.  And so on the one hand, if you're
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 1   only allowed to approach -- come back once, we've
  


 2   actually created a situation, I think, where we're
  


 3   encouraging people to go forth and make all those
  


 4   modifications that you feel are necessary because
  


 5   you can't move forward, but then save them all up
  


 6   for one big coming back to us, at which point we
  


 7   then have that initial reaction of not being happy
  


 8   that the work went forward and we're being asked
  


 9   to approve something.
  


10              So I almost feel like it is our own
  


11   ordinance, and the way they're written that has
  


12   kind of forced us into this situation.  And if I'm
  


13   interpreting this wrong -- but I guess if I'm
  


14   interpreting it correctly, I'm wondering if there
  


15   isn't something that we can do with the way our
  


16   ordinances are written so that we cannot send the
  


17   message that it's okay to just go make the changes
  


18   and come tell us about them afterwards in certain
  


19   situations.
  


20              MR. ALAIR:  You're not interpreting the
  


21   ordinance incorrectly.  You're spot on.
  


22   Historically when the Special Development District
  


23   ordinance was first written, there was no
  


24   mechanism for any administrative amendment.  The
  


25   Town Council after -- as you may know, I've been
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 1   here 30 years -- and after about the first decade
  


 2   the Council reached the point of, you know,
  


 3   approving such tiny little amendments on such a
  


 4   regular basis that they said -- you said, please,
  


 5   let's do something.  But there was a reluctance to
  


 6   give up too much authority on the part of the
  


 7   Council.
  


 8              So it was very deliberately written as
  


 9   you get one administrative amendment per calendar
  


10   year so that you couldn't constantly be coming
  


11   back and asking for things.  We wanted developers
  


12   to be thoughtful and considerate and do things as
  


13   part of an overall plan, if you will.  The circuit
  


14   breaker has always been you can always come back
  


15   in.  If you use up your administrative amendment
  


16   and something really big comes along, you can
  


17   always come back in and ask for a full amendment.
  


18   But we give you that buffer of one per calendar
  


19   year.  And that was where the Council was in their
  


20   comfort level when the ordinance was written.
  


21              We've amended it a couple of times
  


22   since then.  For example, there's a provision that
  


23   allows for an administrative amendment, if
  


24   necessary, to comply with another governmental
  


25   requirement, if the state traffic commission does
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 1   something, or if the building code even requires
  


 2   something.  So those individual elements you can
  


 3   carve out and do as administrative amendments.
  


 4   But the reason it's written the way it is is
  


 5   because that's where the level of comfort was on
  


 6   the Council.  And if the Council is now at a point
  


 7   where you don't feel that you need a one-per-year
  


 8   limitation on administrative amendments, we can
  


 9   certainly change that.
  


10              COUNCILOR HALL:  I think it's worth
  


11   talking about, only given the level of
  


12   construction that's been going on.  And I'm not
  


13   saying I want to change it, but I feel like I just
  


14   want to think about it a little more.
  


15              MR. VAN WINKLE:  Part of our thinking
  


16   at the time was that these are fairly complex and
  


17   large projects often.  And so a developer comes in
  


18   and presents that whole thing and says I'll have
  


19   three ponies on this site.  And everybody says,
  


20   all right, we can live with that, we can live with
  


21   that.  And then he goes away and a couple of weeks
  


22   later he comes in and says, well, I'm going to
  


23   have five now and then maybe seven.
  


24              And so the public heard in that large
  


25   first meeting this was what it's going to be.  And
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 1   so we didn't want to have something that was going
  


 2   to constantly change but it actually gets built,
  


 3   and the public would say I don't remember it being
  


 4   that.  And so we were trying to limit the number
  


 5   of times you can come back and make a significant
  


 6   change, which these are intended to be, although
  


 7   these are the kind of thing probably no one would
  


 8   notice in the end.  Many of these are those de
  


 9   minimis kinds of things.  But you could just as
  


10   easily come back and say you want to add 100 more
  


11   parking spaces or 10 more or 40 this time and then
  


12   10 more the next time.  So it became that issue of
  


13   we keep bringing the public out for the same
  


14   hearing and keep getting stretched.  So we were
  


15   worried about that.  This certainly doesn't fit in
  


16   that category.
  


17              And I would just note that this was in
  


18   our file, and so it wasn't his error.  It was the
  


19   staff's, the administration's error of not getting
  


20   it to you.  So thank you.
  


21              MR. ALAIR:  And along with Mr. Van
  


22   Winkle's comment about concern about the applicant
  


23   coming back and sort of doing an incremental creep
  


24   on the application, the other thing that's
  


25   happened over the last 30 years or so is we've
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 1   seen projects get more complicated.  And even a
  


 2   project like this, physically it's not the biggest
  


 3   project in town.  An adaptive re-use is, as Mr.
  


 4   Sager explained, a very complicated thing.
  


 5              We saw the same thing -- not to dredge
  


 6   up perhaps a sore subject, but the old Coleco site
  


 7   that is now -- what did we call it?
  


 8              MR. O'BRIEN:  Quaker Green.
  


 9              MR. ALAIR:  -- Quaker Green.  Where
  


10   that project was also an adaptive re-use, and
  


11   during the course of rebuilding or reworking that
  


12   site, they came across site conditions that they
  


13   had no idea were there when they originally made
  


14   their proposals.  Blue Back Square obviously came
  


15   back several times for amendments, and it wasn't
  


16   because of anything that anybody could have
  


17   contemplated until the project was underway.  So
  


18   part of it is a change in the landscape of the
  


19   complexity of the projects we're dealing with, as
  


20   opposed to what we dealt with when we first --
  


21              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you.
  


22              MR. SAGER:  If I could just add one
  


23   thing?  So it is a quandary, and I would think the
  


24   one thing this Council would not want to do is if
  


25   a developer wants to invest more money and improve
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 1   things materially, thinking that they can't,
  


 2   they're stuck.
  


 3              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you.
  


 4              Okay.  Anything else from the Council?
  


 5              (No response.)
  


 6              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  I think we've
  


 7   talked about the fact that we don't love
  


 8   retroactive approvals.  That's something that we
  


 9   really don't appreciate.  But we understand why
  


10   this happened.
  


11              And I really do hear you on the
  


12   traffic.  One of my son's dear friends had a
  


13   horrible incident right outside the driveway right
  


14   in that area, and I can't reiterate enough what
  


15   Mr. Davidoff said about all of our neighborhoods,
  


16   we need to slow down.  I also live on 44.  So it
  


17   is a state road.  We don't have control over all
  


18   of what happens there and the traffic calming.  We
  


19   do have control over projects, and this project
  


20   was known to have a minimal effect on the traffic.
  


21   And this particular approval has no effect on the
  


22   traffic.
  


23              MR. SAGER:  Two quick things we talked
  


24   about on traffic too is that -- and you liked that
  


25   this site was walkable, which is going to cut down
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 1   on trips because people can walk to Bishops
  


 2   Corner.  And we also have a bus stop at our
  


 3   driveway.  So I think a lot of our people are
  


 4   going to ride the bus.
  


 5              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  That was a
  


 6   helpful comment.
  


 7              Okay.  On that note, I will read into
  


 8   the record a letter dated April 6, 2016 from TPZ
  


 9   recommending approval, and a letter dated April 4,
  


10   2016 from DRAC recommending approval.
  


11              And I will close the public hearing.
  


12   Thank you.
  


13              (Whereupon, the above proceedings were
  


14   concluded at 8:16 p.m.)
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            9   Re:  Application on behalf of 2432 Albany Avenue, 



           10   LLC, Regarding the 2.3-acre Property Located at 



           11   2432 Albany Avenue, Seeking Approval to Amend 



           12   Special Development District #135, to Make Minor 



           13   Architectural, Landscaping and Signage 
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            1   A p p e a r a n c e s:



            2   



            3        Town Council Members Present:



            4             DEPUTY MAYOR SHARI CANTOR



            5             CHRIS BARNES



            6             LEON DAVIDOFF



            7             DENISE B. HALL



            8             BEN WENOGRAD



            9             CHRIS WILLIAMS



           10        Alternates:



           11             HARRY CAPTAIN



           12             AARON FRANKEL



           13             DANA C. GORDON



           14             



           15             RONALD VAN WINKLE



           16             Town Manager



           17   



           18             JOSEPH O'BRIEN, ESQ.



           19             Corporation Counsel



           20   



           21             PATRICK ALAIR, ESQ.



           22             Deputy Corporation Counsel



           23   



           24             ESSIE S. LABROT



           25             Town Clerk
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            1   A p p e a r a n c e s (cont'd):



            2   



            3        2432 Albany Avenue, LLC:



            4             GEOFFREY W. SAGER



            5             JEFFREY DIGEL



            6             CHARLES R. NYBERG, 



            7             Associated Architects, LLC



            8   



            9   
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           12   
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            1              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Calling the 7:15 



            2   public hearing, Application on behalf of 2432 



            3   Albany Avenue, LLC, regarding the 2.3-acre 



            4   property located at 2432 Albany Avenue, seeking 



            5   approval to amend Special Development District 



            6   #135, to make minor architectural, landscaping and 



            7   signage modifications.  



            8              Roll call.  



            9              MS. LABROT:  Mr. Barnes.  



           10              COUNCILOR BARNES:  Present.  



           11              MS. LABROT:  Ms. Cantor.  



           12              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Here.  



           13              MS. LABROT:  Mr. Davidoff.  



           14              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  Here.  



           15              MS. LABROT:  Ms. Hall.  



           16              COUNCILOR HALL:  Here.  



           17              MS. LABROT:  Mr. Wenograd.



           18              COUNCILOR WENOGRAD:  Here. 



           19              MS. LABROT:  Mr. Williams.



           20              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  Here.  



           21              MS. LABROT:  Mr. Frankel. 



           22              ZONING ALTERNATE FRANKEL:  Here.  



           23              MS. LABROT:  Mr. Gordon.



           24              ZONING ALTERNATE GORDON:  Here.  



           25              MS. LABROT:  And Mr. Captain.  
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            1              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  Here. 



            2              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you.  



            3              We have one person signed up to speak 



            4   to this public hearing, Andrea Namnoum-Allen.  



            5              Can you please state your name and 



            6   address?  



            7              MR. O'BRIEN:  He could have a 



            8   presentation.  



            9              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  I'm sorry. 



           10              GEOFFREY SAGER:  Good evening, Deputy 



           11   Mayor Cantor, members of the West Hartford Town 



           12   Council.  My name is Geoff Sager, president of the 



           13   Metro Realty Group.  I'm here tonight on behalf of 



           14   2432 Albany Avenue.  Joining me this evening is 



           15   one of my partners, Jeff Digel, who performed the 



           16   outreach on this, and also present is Charles 



           17   Nyberg who is our architect.  



           18              So at its meeting held on February 25, 



           19   2014, this Town Council approved the application 



           20   of 2432.  It's a 2.3-acre parcel of property, and 



           21   they granted a zone change from RM-3 to RM-1, and 



           22   a Special Development District approval for 64 



           23   apartment homes.  And then on July 22, 2014, this 



           24   Town Council approved Administrative Amendments 



           25   for minor architectural reasons.  
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            1              So we are here this evening to request 



            2   a further amendment to SDD #135-R1-14.  And the 



            3   reason for this amendment is to obtain approval of 



            4   minor architectural, landscaping and signage 



            5   additions and deletions.  Many of these changes 



            6   are complete but were discussed with and approved 



            7   by DRAC in advance of the work being done, 



            8   specifically at meetings on the following dates:  



            9   January 30, 2014, July 9, 2015, and November 4, 



           10   2015.  



           11              Due to the inherent difficulty in 



           12   adaptive re-use rehabilitation, and in 



           13   consultation with DRAC, the preferred course of 



           14   action was to bring these changes to DRAC because 



           15   there were many of them and to aggregate those 



           16   changes and only come once to the Town Council 



           17   rather than to burden this Council with multiple 



           18   reviews of minor changes.  



           19              So rather than review these changes one 



           20   by one, they have been enumerated in the letter 



           21   that I submitted with this application and thought 



           22   it might be preferable, if you agree, to just 



           23   answer any questions that may be associated with 



           24   those changes.  



           25              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  We're being asked 
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            1   if you could just review overall what the changes 



            2   are and why you made the changes and maybe the 



            3   extent of the impact on the overall project.  



            4              MR. SAGER:  Sure.  Okay.  So on the 



            5   south side of the building we added iron vertical 



            6   columns to the canopies that flank the main 



            7   entrance, so on the east side and on the west 



            8   side, because the wall could not support them 



            9   because of the existing building and the manner in 



           10   which it was constructed.  I'll leave it at that.  



           11              We made a lot of aesthetic decisions.  



           12   And, by the way, if people want me to go faster or 



           13   skip things, I'm happy to.  One of the things we 



           14   did was to remove EIFS panels that came down 



           15   vertically in the fins that exist on the building.  



           16   We thought initially that it would look good, and 



           17   then we thought, gee, it's going to be just too 



           18   much, plus why cover up brick.  



           19              We removed a horizontal metal "C" 



           20   Channel that ran across the east, west and south 



           21   facades of the building, so everything basically 



           22   that's visible from the street.  It was to be 



           23   suspended two feet off the facade of the building 



           24   between floors two and three.  And so it had a "C" 



           25   Channel like this.  It served no functional 
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            1   purpose.  And frankly I was walking in the meat 



            2   packing district in New York City and saw 



            3   something similar and hated it, and worked with my 



            4   architect to come up with something that I think 



            5   is much more in keeping.  I also had visions of 



            6   pigeons perched on this thing out there or plants 



            7   from the tenants.  



            8              We added up and down exterior lights 



            9   that are very thin that just wash the building up 



           10   and down to illuminate it and improve the stature 



           11   somewhat.  We have metal panels that have been 



           12   integrated into that atrium, that ceremonial 



           13   entrance that you see on the front of the 



           14   building.  And we played around with do we want 



           15   them flush or do we want them a little accent and 



           16   coming out a little bit.  And some are out and 



           17   some are in, but it was different than was 



           18   initially on the plans.  



           19              We removed the bike rack from the front 



           20   of the building, put the bike rack down on the 



           21   east side of the building.  The reason for that is 



           22   that's where the bike storage room is, so that's 



           23   where we think it will be a more suitable 



           24   location.  



           25              We removed concrete pavers that we had 
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            1   at the front of the building.  The concrete pavers 



            2   were multi-colored.  We have so much going on now 



            3   in the front of the building.  We added concrete 



            4   pavers in the back of the building, and I think 



            5   they look great.  In the front we tried to tone it 



            6   down a little bit, so we used a stamped concrete 



            7   there instead.  



            8              We deleted the pergola on Albany Avenue 



            9   because when we added the vertical elements to the 



           10   canopy you had the canopy competing with the 



           11   pergola, and it would have looked awful.  Plus, 



           12   the pergola was intended to be white, the canopy 



           13   is black.  It would have been very confusing to 



           14   look at the elevation like that.  



           15              So in the rear of the building that's 



           16   not visible we've really gone out of our way to 



           17   create a sense of place back there.  Half the 



           18   units in our buildings will overlook that.  So we 



           19   really wanted to create visual interest to go 



           20   along with the fact that it's quieter back there.  



           21   So we changed the way we did the EIFS along the 



           22   third story of the building.  We scored it.  We 



           23   changed the color somewhat and came up with a 



           24   patterned color.  



           25              We then added pavers at the street 
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            1   level.  And those pavers kind of mimic that same 



            2   design.  We added pavers in the lower courtyard, 



            3   which is further south in the courtyard itself.  



            4   Again, we added some vertical elements there to 



            5   support the canopies.  We added a Bluestone cap 



            6   along the existing concrete wall that had been 



            7   there from the nursing home days, and we're going 



            8   to light that underneath.  



            9              On the east elevation, so that's facing 



           10   Somerset, we changed the retaining -- we changed 



           11   everything on the railings to vertical balusters 



           12   instead of that iron mesh that you see on the 



           13   building.  And the reason for that was if we just 



           14   kept repeating, as we had shown on the plans, that 



           15   iron mesh, I felt it competed with the building 



           16   and took away from the building.  So a 



           17   conventional vertical picket on a railing is 



           18   normal, and we changed to that.  The canopies, in 



           19   general, I don't think were shown on the initial 



           20   plans but were necessary by code.  



           21              Signage changes.  This is probably one 



           22   of the more profound things.  We had developed a 



           23   logo, and that is now on the front of the 



           24   building, so that shouldn't be there.  These 



           25   changes here, I could argue, they were critical 
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            1   path.  That certainly wasn't, and I apologize for 



            2   that.  I will take full responsibility for that.  



            3   So that is the Bishops Place logo on the front of 



            4   the building.  That is an addition to what had 



            5   previously been shown on the plans, which was just 



            6   the numbers 2432.  It also has a Halo Lit back to 



            7   it.  And then we also added pin-mounted letters, 



            8   silver pin-mounted letters over the entrance 



            9   canopy that say Bishops Place.  



           10              We deleted the sign at the east 



           11   entrance to the site because one of my partners, 



           12   Bruce Simons, felt that was going to be very 



           13   confusing and that a lot of entry traffic would go 



           14   in there, and it's not the entrance to the 



           15   building.  The entrance to the building is further 



           16   west.  We have two curb cuts on Albany Avenue.  So 



           17   we deleted that sign because our residents will be 



           18   parking there, and they know where it is.  



           19              And then we made landscaping changes 



           20   due only to availability.  A lot of the stuff that 



           21   was specified just isn't available.  



           22              So that, I'd say, is a summary.



           23              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you, Mr. 



           24   Sager.  



           25              Anybody have questions?  
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            1              Ms. Hall.  



            2              COUNCILOR HALL:  Actually, Mr. Sager, 



            3   I'm not sure if this is a question for you or 



            4   perhaps for Mr. Alair.  It sounds like a lot of 



            5   changes.  But I'm just wondering to what extent 



            6   are these outside of the town planner's authority 



            7   to approve, and when does something sort of, for 



            8   the record, what bounces it out of there and back 



            9   here?  



           10              MR. ALAIR:  Sure.  The town planner's 



           11   authority over various different kinds of 



           12   elements, architectural changes, bulk elements, 



           13   number of parking spaces, kinds of landscaping, 



           14   that sort of thing, are limited by numbers.  So 



           15   some of these by themselves, if you looked at, 



           16   say, the changes in the landscaping, might well be 



           17   permitted as an administrative amendment, but when 



           18   Todd looked at all of them combined, there were 



           19   enough that just in the aggregate he felt they 



           20   should come to you, but also a couple of them he 



           21   thought were over -- just over the limit of what 



           22   he could approve.  So it's sort of the combination 



           23   of it all coming together at one time, that's what 



           24   gets it to you.  



           25              COUNCILOR HALL:  Are you able to 
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            1   pinpoint those elements?  



            2              MR. ALAIR:  I'm not, not off the top of 



            3   my head.  I only talked to him briefly this 



            4   afternoon.  



            5              COUNCILOR HALL:  Thank you.  



            6              MR. SAGER:  I note that Todd expressed 



            7   to me that he was uncomfortable that so many of 



            8   them had been done and approving something that 



            9   had already been done.  He's not uncomfortable 



           10   with the changes, but he's uncomfortable stamping 



           11   and approving something that's already complete.  



           12              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Mr. Captain.  



           13              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  Thank you, 



           14   Mrs. Cantor.  Actually when I read the material 



           15   that was one of the first things that jumped out 



           16   at me that I underlined in my material.  So I was 



           17   hoping Mr. Dumais would be here tonight.  Maybe 



           18   the Mayor or Attorney Alair can help me understand 



           19   the practice of developers making changes, 



           20   executing them without approval.  Is this 



           21   something that happens, often, not often?  If you 



           22   could expand on that, please?  



           23              MR. ALAIR:  Mr. Sager may have the 



           24   ability to elaborate on more of the details.  Not 



           25   too long ago you had an application on North Main 
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            1   Street where a developer came back for an 



            2   amendment with something of a mea culpa, I didn't 



            3   build what was approved, and now I need you to 



            4   approve what I built.  



            5              That's not quite what happened here.  



            6   There were a number of these elements which were 



            7   of a nature that in order for the applicant to 



            8   come back, get a full amendment, do the hearing 



            9   tonight and get an approval, he would have had to 



           10   stop construction.  They were so-called critical 



           11   path issues.  Some of them were not.  The sign, as 



           12   Mr. Sager admitted, is not one of those.  But 



           13   those were all things which Mr. Dumais took to 



           14   DRAC.  DRAC approved of them.  And by themselves 



           15   Mr. Dumais would have approved them as 



           16   administrative amendments.  



           17              So he felt that rather than hand you an 



           18   administrative amendment and then come back two 



           19   weeks later with a full-blown hearing, it would be 



           20   better to lump them in together and explain to you 



           21   that he had really, in essence, blessed the 



           22   applicant going forward with those with the 



           23   understanding that, you know, if this Council said 



           24   no, the applicant's got a problem.  But that was 



           25   the process, the thought process that went into 
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            1   it.



            2              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  Thank you.  



            3              So the last meeting with DRAC was on 



            4   November 4, 2015?  



            5              MR. SAGER:  Actually it was March 31st 



            6   when they approved this entire package.



            7              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  I was 



            8   looking for something a little closer to this 



            9   evening.  



           10              MR. SAGER:  Sure.  Understood.  



           11              So if I may offer in my defense?  So a 



           12   building such as this, an adaptive re-use of a 



           13   concrete building on a very tight site, where it's 



           14   very easy for me to buy a set of architectural 



           15   plans to construct light wood construction and 



           16   everything is tried and true because it's been 



           17   built a thousand times before, something like this 



           18   everything is new.  And we have as good a team as 



           19   you could have, but we missed some stuff, or we 



           20   wanted to make it better.  



           21              So in an adaptive re-use in a very 



           22   unique building such as this I would respectfully 



           23   submit to you that the kinds of changes we made 



           24   were, for the most part -- not the sign -- 



           25   unavoidable.
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            1              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  And I will 



            2   submit to you, as I drive by your property, it 



            3   looks really nice.  



            4              MR. SAGER:  Thank you.  



            5              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  Another 



            6   question I have is related to outreach and what 



            7   triggers outreach and why would we do outreach 



            8   after this meeting as opposed to before this 



            9   meeting?  



           10              MR. SAGER:  No.  We have done outreach 



           11   here.  So Jeff Digel, who's here this evening, did 



           12   do the outreach.  It was done after the letter was 



           13   submitted.  We didn't do the full compliment of 



           14   outreach because, since these were all visual in 



           15   nature, we did anybody who could see the building.  



           16   I think we have some neighbors here from across 



           17   the street.  



           18              One thing while I'm on that topic that 



           19   I would like to bring up that's not in this 



           20   package that has come up since we submitted this 



           21   package is the border of our property with 



           22   Interfaith Housing where our pavement is 3 feet 



           23   from the property line, and there is no snow 



           24   shelf, and where we currently have specified an 



           25   aluminum fence that is just going to get destroyed 
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            1   with snowplowing.  And it would be preferable for 



            2   us to use a black chain-link fence with vertical 



            3   slats.  



            4              Now, I know people in general don't 



            5   like chain-link fences, but if you look at our 



            6   eastern property line with Somerset, the Konover 



            7   site, that is a black chain-link fence.  And so 



            8   along the front we have an aluminum fence, along 



            9   the Udolf property, et cetera, but when we get in 



           10   the back there it's so tight that we would also 



           11   like to submit that to you for your consideration.  



           12   But we did also speak to the Interfaith Housing 



           13   people, Jeff did personally, and I sent them an 



           14   image of this exact fence that we're proposing, 



           15   and I asked them to get back to me.  They did not.  



           16   I followed up.  I haven't heard from them.



           17              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  So as of 



           18   this evening we've gotten no results from the 



           19   outreach or no response to view?  



           20              MR. SAGER:  On that specific question 



           21   from that neighbor on the fence, yes.  But Jeff 



           22   did a complete outreach, and there was nothing of 



           23   any significance in the -- he can come here and 



           24   tell you specifically, but there were no 



           25   complaints of any significance.  But we do have 
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            1   some neighbors here tonight, and perhaps they feel 



            2   differently.



            3              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  Thank you, 



            4   Madam Chair.



            5              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you.  



            6              Do you have -- we don't seem to have 



            7   outreach feedback in our folders or packet or 



            8   anything.   



            9              MR. SAGER:  Did we compile an official 



           10   report, an outreach report?  



           11              JEFFREY DIGEL:  Absolutely.  I believe, 



           12   Geoff, you submitted it to Todd after it was 



           13   completed two or three weeks ago.



           14              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  We can't hear you 



           15   without the mike.  Repeat it or just come on up.



           16              MR. DIGEL:  Sure.  My name is Jeff 



           17   Digel.  I'm a partner in the project, as Mr. Sager 



           18   mentioned.  



           19              So the question was -- 



           20              MR. SAGER:  Is there a written report?  



           21              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Any feedback from 



           22   the outreach.



           23              MR. DIGEL:  As I mentioned a minute 



           24   ago, we submitted a written report to Todd, I 



           25   would say, three weeks ago.
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            1              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  I don't know.



            2              MR. DIGEL:  Our outreach included 



            3   visits to the board chair of the Somerset Condos, 



            4   the board chair of the Fellowship Housing, Rob 



            5   Udolf, who owns the property immediately to the 



            6   west, and also the office building across the 



            7   street.  In addition, we left information and our 



            8   phone numbers with, I believe, three houses that 



            9   run downhill across the street from our site and 



           10   spoke with the owner of the eight-unit apartment 



           11   building on Sky View Terrace.  



           12              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Can you just 



           13   summarize the feedback?  In our packets it said, 



           14   "Since these are all visual or aesthetic changes, 



           15   we limited our outreach to those properties who 



           16   can see the building elevations from their 



           17   property.  Report to be complete within 30 days of 



           18   the hearing."  And we received this packet, and we 



           19   don't have any supplemental information that came 



           20   with the results of that, and I don't know where 



           21   it fell through.  But could you summarize the 



           22   feedback that you got?  



           23              MR. DIGEL:  Sure.  The Somerset 



           24   Condominium board chair had no issue.  We 



           25   suggested that we conduct a meeting with her 
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            1   residents, which she thought was unnecessary.  



            2   Mr. Udolf had no problem with our changes.  The 



            3   Fellowship Housing board chair was concerned and 



            4   maybe disagreed with some of our aesthetic 



            5   components of the building, but I don't believe 



            6   chose to join us tonight.  And we were unable to 



            7   connect with, I think, some of our neighbors 



            8   across the street, although we left our phone 



            9   numbers in an opportunity to have that discussion.



           10              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Okay.  Thank you.  



           11   Well, maybe when we hear from the public, you can 



           12   respond.



           13              Mr. Barnes, you have a question?  



           14              COUNCILOR BARNES:  Yes.  Can you submit 



           15   a copy of the fence that you were describing, the 



           16   black chain-link fence with Todd?  



           17              MR. SAGER:  I did submit it to Todd, 



           18   yes, and I submitted it to DRAC as well -- excuse 



           19   me, not officially to DRAC, but I ran into a 



           20   couple of the DRAC members in the building 



           21   department and I showed it to them, and they were 



           22   fine with it, and they did show it to Todd. 



           23              COUNCILOR BARNES:  But you're not aware 



           24   that it's been submitted to the Council?  



           25              MR. SAGER:  It has not been submitted 
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            1   to the Council.  It's your garden variety black 



            2   with rubber chain-link fence, and we propose to 



            3   put privacy just so that our neighbors don't have 



            4   to look at our cars.  



            5              COUNCILOR BARNES:  It just seems like 



            6   there are a lot of moving parts here, kind of an 



            7   incomplete record.  And I believe it was Mr. Digel 



            8   that said that the outreach report of the amended 



            9   report was submitted approximately three weeks 



           10   ago, but I know, and I think Mr. Captain 



           11   mentioned, that the letter that was referenced was 



           12   at the end of March, Mr. Sager, March 30th or 31st 



           13   you said when the complete list was submitted?  



           14              MR. SAGER:  No, March 31st was the 



           15   evening of the DRAC meeting.  



           16              COUNCILOR BARNES:  The evening of the 



           17   DRAC meeting.  Okay.  



           18              And so when did the community outreach 



           19   take place then?  



           20              MR. SAGER:  The community outreach took 



           21   place in, what was it, the beginning of March?  



           22              MR. DIGEL:  I would say early March, 



           23   yes.  



           24              MR. SAGER:  The first week of March.  



           25              COUNCILOR BARNES:  Thank you.
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            1              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you, Mr. 



            2   Barnes.  



            3              Mr. Davidoff.



            4              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  Thank you, Deputy 



            5   Mayor Cantor.  



            6              Good evening, Mr. Sager.



            7              MR. SAGER:  Good evening.



            8              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  I spoke with the 



            9   town planner this afternoon because I reread the 



           10   materials last evening, and I came to the same 



           11   conclusion that my colleague, Mr. Captain, did 



           12   with respect to many of the items were noted as 



           13   complete.  So that immediately struck a chord with 



           14   me.  Why would I be voting on something that was 



           15   already complete?  And I didn't want to get into 



           16   the position where we would just be rubber 



           17   stamping something that was done without Council 



           18   approval.  And I didn't want that to become a 



           19   precedent of the Council acting as the zoning 



           20   authority that that would become our norm.    



           21              So I basically stated what I just 



           22   stated just now to the town planner, and he said 



           23   that there's -- on the surface what I just said 



           24   may seem as though it's the case, but it may not 



           25   really be the case.  
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            1              And I said, "Well, can you expand on 



            2   what you mean by that?"  



            3              And the discussion went along the lines 



            4   that, as you mentioned, this was not a brand new 



            5   construction where you can just bring things in 



            6   and you're just going to put them in and set them 



            7   into place and just do it.  You're dealing with a 



            8   building that already exists.  It's basically like 



            9   a white elephant that is going to be rehabbed and 



           10   repurped.  So things change.  



           11              And he noted that many of the things 



           12   that were in the packet here that you've outlined 



           13   were aesthetic and on their own he could have 



           14   approved individually.  However, the magnitude of 



           15   the amount of changes that were being presented 



           16   here he felt uncomfortable not having some type of 



           17   Council decision with respect to the changes that 



           18   were made or being sought to be made.  



           19              Now, there were some that you outlined 



           20   as critical path.  And the discussion with respect 



           21   to those were those that needed to comply with 



           22   current building code, life safety code, fire 



           23   code, building code, so that you were complying 



           24   with those aspects.  And I think you noted them, 



           25   like I just said, as critical path.  And I think 
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            1   one of them was the iron vertical columns for the 



            2   canopies.  Obviously you don't want to create a 



            3   very unsafe structure as people are walking into 



            4   the building and having the canopy fall on their 



            5   head.  If that doesn't comply with the building 



            6   code, then you have no other choice but to do 



            7   that.  



            8              And you couple that with the fact that 



            9   had some of these things not happened in the 



           10   construction sequence, they were going to happen.  



           11   Basically this project would just be sitting as a 



           12   project not happening and on hold and just 



           13   delaying the project further.  So those points 



           14   made a lot of sense to me.  



           15              Would I have preferred for us to have 



           16   decided to make those decisions prior to that?  



           17   Yes.  But we have to also remember that, as we sit 



           18   here as a zoning authority, you're only allowed to 



           19   bring one modification per calendar year, minor 



           20   modifications that we call these, per calendar 



           21   year.  So if you use up all your modifications on 



           22   one little aspect of this project, you could not 



           23   come back to us with something else till next 



           24   year.  So in terms of completing your project, I 



           25   think that would be worse, and I don't think that 
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            1   would be the intent since we have allowed the town 



            2   planner the authority to make minor architectural 



            3   changes or minor -- or give approval to minor 



            4   changes to building plans and site plans and 



            5   things of that nature.  



            6              The things that you've outlined here 



            7   with respect to the design element, I think many 



            8   of them, in my opinion, are aesthetic.  And those 



            9   that are not aesthetic seem to fall into the 



           10   category of life safety and building code related.  



           11   So I'm not going to substitute my judgment for 



           12   those.    



           13              I think you pointed out the one 



           14   instance, okay, that if we're not happy with how 



           15   things have transpired, then I think it falls 



           16   within our purview to tell you to take down off 



           17   that building and go back to the original plan.  I 



           18   think that deals with the signage and the lighting 



           19   of the signage.  



           20              MR. SAGER:  In the interest of 



           21   being completely -- 



           22              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  So is there 



           23   another that -- 



           24              MR. SAGER:  There is.  In the interest 



           25   of full disclosure, there's one more.  That would 
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            1   be the varying colors on the EIFS panels on the 



            2   interior of the courtyard at the third floor 



            3   level.



            4              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  Thank you for your 



            5   candor.  I'm not going to substitute my judgment 



            6   for what you think is going to make your project 



            7   where you've invested a substantial sum of money 



            8   in terms of color of an EIFS.  So it really boils 



            9   down to me for this evening down to whether or not 



           10   that's I think it's the Bishops Place Halo pin 



           11   lights, right, those are the ones we're talking 



           12   about, are the ones that you've decided on your 



           13   own without our approval?  



           14              MR. SAGER:  It's the logo.



           15              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  Okay.  And the 



           16   other?  



           17              MR. SAGER:  Did we show the pin on 



           18   the -- we showed it slightly -- did we show -- we 



           19   had Bishops Place.  



           20              CHARLES NYBERG:  We had something.  



           21              MR. SAGER:  We had Bishops Place there, 



           22   but it wasn't as high end and glossy and -- what 



           23   did we do, we put it in the flange?  



           24              MR. NYBERG:  We added in the flange 



           25   with 2432 above it.
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            1              MR. SAGER:  Right.  



            2              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Can you repeat -- 



            3              MR. SAGER:  I'm sorry.  



            4              So the Bishops Place pin letters that 



            5   are on the main entrance canopy are a higher-end 



            6   version of something we had on the plans that 



            7   said, I believe, 2432, and in a less costly 



            8   material.  



            9              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  So I think that's 



           10   now into the record a fair representation of what 



           11   really has transpired and what the remaining issue 



           12   is.  



           13              For me though there is one additional 



           14   issue, and the Deputy Mayor pointed it out, and I 



           15   think Mr. Captain, was about this outreach report.  



           16   And that's a little concerning to me in the sense 



           17   that I don't have anything here written as to what 



           18   these different people have said.  I will take for 



           19   your word what they said at Fellowship Housing, I 



           20   understand that concern, or on what they said at 



           21   Somerset and what Mr. Udolf said as the abutter of 



           22   the building there.  



           23              I am concerned as to what the residents 



           24   directly across the street may have said because I 



           25   think they obviously have a direct view of your 
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            1   project.  So that's the part that's missing.  And 



            2   those are usually the people that we like to hear 



            3   from.  I think there may be some here this 



            4   evening.  So I'm going to reserve judgment on 



            5   anything that may affect their quality of life 



            6   with respect to your project.  But with respect to 



            7   the overall moving that bike rack to the storages, 



            8   I don't have any issues with it under the 



            9   understanding that I had with the discussion with 



           10   the town.  



           11              So is there anything else you want to 



           12   add with respect that were basically things that 



           13   you would have to come back to us and say as to 



           14   why we should approve this lighting compared to 



           15   the one you had in your original plan?  



           16              MR. SAGER:  We worked really hard on 



           17   that logo.  It is not -- not everybody loves it, 



           18   but we do.  And Loren Rosen did a fantastic job.  



           19   He'll be entering it in contests nationally.  



           20              Point of interest.  The people that 



           21   make the EIFS, Sto, wants to use what we did in 



           22   that back courtyard as one of the centerpieces in 



           23   their marketing brochures next year.  But in any 



           24   event, it's an aesthetic choice.  We love it.  We 



           25   hope you would approve it.
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            1              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  Thank you.



            2              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you, Mr. 



            3   Davidoff.  Thank you, Mr. Sager.  



            4              Just a quick question on a follow-up on 



            5   the logo.  Is it the same size as what you had 



            6   proposed initially, or no, it's bigger, right?  



            7              MR. SAGER:  It's a completely new 



            8   element.



            9              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Okay.  



           10              Any other questions?  



           11              All set over there?  



           12              Ms. Hall.  



           13              COUNCILOR HALL:  In regard to the sign, 



           14   is it in keeping with our current signage 



           15   requirements?  



           16              MR. SAGER:  Yes.



           17              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Yes, 



           18   Mr. Williams.



           19              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Deputy 



           20   Mayor.  



           21              Just to dovetail off what Councilman 



           22   Davidoff just mentioned, if we as a body -- and 



           23   this is perhaps a question for Mr. O'Brien -- 



           24   decided that we wanted to have the documents as 



           25   far as neighborhood feedback, is there a way that 
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            1   we could continue this and avoid the one-year 



            2   penalty, or do we --



            3              MR. O'BRIEN:  Well, you could just keep 



            4   the hearing open for purpose of receipt of that 



            5   document.  Apparently it's already been submitted, 



            6   but where it is I don't know because I've not seen 



            7   it, and I don't think any of you have seen it.  So 



            8   you could keep the hearing open, continue it to 



            9   the next meeting date or the meeting date after 



           10   that.



           11              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Mr. Van Winkle.  



           12              MR. VAN WINKLE:  When you take a break 



           13   from this hearing, I could just check Todd's 



           14   office and see if I can find it there.



           15              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  That would be 



           16   helpful.  Normally on administrative amendments we 



           17   would not do outreach.  On the cumulative effect 



           18   of the administrative amendments and some of the 



           19   code issues and some of the aesthetics, I mean, I 



           20   don't think you would have that kind of outreach, 



           21   but to the extent that you did that, you decided 



           22   to do that outreach, correct?  



           23              MR. SAGER:  Correct.  Public hearing, I 



           24   figured I have to do the outreach.



           25              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Right.  Really I 
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            1   talked to Mr. Davidoff earlier today when we went 



            2   through the concerns that we had about what Mr. 



            3   Captain said, the previous approvals -- previous 



            4   installation before approval, and that's not 



            5   something we like.  And I know you know that, and 



            6   you came prepared to respond to it.  And the very 



            7   visual one of the logo was kind of, you know, I 



            8   noticed that right away as I was pulling into the 



            9   Crown parking lot.  



           10              So I actually love it.  I think it's 



           11   classy, and it is bold, and it fits with the 



           12   facade, which is a very urban, chic kind of 



           13   Brooklyn look, I think, but it has the hominess 



           14   with the brick.  So I think it's a great look.  



           15   Again, it's an individual thing.  But we prefer to 



           16   have that kind of changes, notification of them 



           17   prior.  



           18              Going forward, knowing the issues that 



           19   you have going ahead of you, is there anything 



           20   else that is going to happen?  And I thought it 



           21   was kind of asked, but I just want to make 



           22   sure that -- 



           23              MR. SAGER:  I don't believe so.  I did 



           24   want to mention though just as a point of interest 



           25   in your capacity as the governing body.  So we 
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            1   have just the sign on the street and a web site.  



            2   And for our 64 apartments we have 425 inquiries to 



            3   date.  So we're still a month or two away from 



            4   delivering.  I thought you might find that 



            5   interesting.



            6              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  That's good to 



            7   know.  



            8              MR. SAGER:  I don't know how many that 



            9   logo got us, but probably a few.



           10              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  All right.  Is 



           11   that it?  Anything else?  



           12              Mr. Captain.



           13              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  Thank you, 



           14   Mrs. Cantor.  



           15              So sort of dovetailing on what Mr. 



           16   Davidoff said about whether things are a necessity 



           17   due to safety issues in the building or code.  



           18   Regarding the courtyard area and the north 



           19   elevation and the decision to add two additional 



           20   painted colors to the EIFS scoring, what was the 



           21   original intent of -- what was that design 



           22   supposed to be, a single color?  



           23              MR. SAGER:  So actually I had approval 



           24   to put EIFS on all sides of the building, so on 



           25   the east facade, the south facade and the west 









                                      32                         



�





                                                                 





            1   facade.  We upgraded that to what's called a 



            2   Nichiha fiber cement panel.  It's twice the cost, 



            3   but it looks great.  And that -- 



            4              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  This?  



            5              MR. SAGER:  No.



            6              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  This is what 



            7   I'm talking about.



            8              MR. SAGER:  No, no, I understand that.  



            9   I'm getting to that.  



           10              So when we did that it was approved as 



           11   just a gray, in other words, a gray EIFS was just 



           12   going to go around the entire building.  And we 



           13   just wanted to market the units in the courtyard 



           14   area and to create a real sense of excitement, a 



           15   sense of place, so that when people are looking at 



           16   the units, instead of saying, oh, gee, I really 



           17   want to see the sunset or I really want to see the 



           18   sunrise, I really want to face south, they'd have 



           19   a new element of visual interest so we can lease 



           20   those half of the units.  



           21              So it was a dollar-a-square-foot to do 



           22   it.  And I thought if I have to change it, I'll 



           23   change it.  That's exactly how I made the 



           24   decision.  But the painter was there that day with 



           25   the boom, and it couldn't have been done after 
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            1   that.



            2              ZONING ALTERNATE CAPTAIN:  Thank you.



            3              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you, Mr. 



            4   Captain.  



            5              Okay.  We'd like to take public comment 



            6   and have you maybe come back after.  



            7              The only person that I have signed up 



            8   on the sign-up sheet right now is Andrea 



            9   Namnoum-Allen.  Please state your name and 



           10   address.



           11              ANDREA NAMNOUM-ALLEN:  My name is 



           12   Andrea Namnoum-Allen.  I'm with my husband, 



           13   Gregory Allen.  We're residents of 2413 Albany 



           14   Avenue.  Good evening, Deputy Mayor, and members 



           15   of the Council.  



           16              I realize as a community we understand 



           17   the reality of this large neighbor in our midst.  



           18   However, there are still concerns about keeping a 



           19   neighborly community.  With that in mind, two 



           20   major issues are important to the long-standing 



           21   residents on Albany Avenue.  



           22              The first and most important is the 



           23   traffic congestion.  Because of increased traffic 



           24   flow, there is an increase in the frequency of 



           25   accidents.  Albany Avenue between Bishops Corner 
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            1   and Trout Brook is a notorious place for traffic 



            2   accidents.  Recently a car actually went up on my 



            3   neighbor's private property.  Getting in and out 



            4   of driveways is very difficult now, and it will 



            5   become worse and put us probably on the brink of 



            6   danger.  While neighboring streets get traffic 



            7   quieting construction done with West Hartford 



            8   taxes, of which we pay, it is only fair and just 



            9   that the traffic control benefits be extended to 



           10   Albany Avenue.  



           11              Though the complexion of our 



           12   neighborhood may be changing, this block was, has 



           13   been, and is a West Hartford residential area of 



           14   single-family homes whose driveways enter directly 



           15   onto Albany Avenue.  West Hartford is responsible 



           16   to the West Hartford residents to do what is 



           17   necessary to ensure that the community on 44 is 



           18   safe.  It's an issue of fairness.  We are not 



           19   second-class citizens.  And it's not just the six 



           20   houses that are across from 2432, a mile probably 



           21   going up Albany and coming down Albany, they also 



           22   will experience a heavy impact by the additional 



           23   traffic.  And not to make a pun, but this is a 



           24   two-way street because the residents, or rather 



           25   the future residents of 2432, will need these 
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            1   safety features as well.  



            2              The second issue is the imposition of 



            3   those obtrusive lighting that comes from 2432.  



            4   Although Bishops Place is a commercial enterprise, 



            5   it's important that as a neighbor it should 



            6   respect the residents.  And having bright lights 



            7   shining into residences does not signal good 



            8   neighborly intentions.  Reciprocal respect is a 



            9   given in a community, and the residents have a 



           10   right to expect it.  The long-standing 



           11   single-family homeowners cannot be expected to 



           12   darken our homes with thick shades so that we can 



           13   be protected from those invasive lighting.  



           14              If the purpose of this meeting is to 



           15   inform us of what has already been planned, 



           16   accommodations are necessary for your neighbors, 



           17   and good faith as a homeowner of finding a middle 



           18   ground.  Thank you.



           19              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you very 



           20   much.  



           21              Is there anybody else who wants to 



           22   speak to this public hearing who did not sign up?  



           23              (No response.)



           24              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Mr. Sager, would 



           25   you like to comment and respond?  
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            1              MR. SAGER:  On the question of traffic, 



            2   I don't think we would propose to relitigate that 



            3   tonight.  We went through that at the time of the 



            4   initial public hearing.  



            5              As it relates to the lights, we do not 



            6   send any light off our site, and that study was 



            7   done in connection with the initial public hearing 



            8   here.  Obviously there's lights on Albany Avenue 



            9   that are a lot more -- a lot closer and brighter, 



           10   but we are not sending any light off site.  



           11              MS. NAMNOUM-ALLEN:  Excuse me, Somerset 



           12   -- no, I'd like to say this, please.



           13              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  This is not -- 



           14   I'm sorry, if you want to step out and talk about 



           15   that, that's fine, you can have that conversation, 



           16   but just the protocol -- 



           17              MS. NAMNOUM-ALLEN:  He's saying he 



           18   doesn't want to litigate the traffic issue, and 



           19   that is a serious issue.



           20              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Wait.  I'm sorry, 



           21   we can't -- this is not the format.  We have more 



           22   business to do.  I apologize.  But we're happy to 



           23   talk to you after the meeting.  Contact us.  And 



           24   traffic is an issue, and I do recognize that, and 



           25   we will talk about that more.
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            1              MR. SAGER:  I would offer you that the 



            2   type of resident that we anticipate, you usually 



            3   see a lot more traffic generated by people with 



            4   school children because when you have the kids 



            5   they're going to all these different events.  So 



            6   we don't have that.  We anticipate few, if any, 



            7   children.  And then in addition to that, we know 



            8   from experience that a lot of the people that are 



            9   in our communities actually have a primary 



           10   residence someplace else, and they're not even 



           11   around that often.  



           12              So I do not -- and plus, I don't know 



           13   the traffic that was generated from the nursing 



           14   home, but a nursing home has three shifts of 



           15   nurses, it has a kitchen, it has food deliveries, 



           16   trucks.  We won't have any of that.  So 



           17   incrementally I would be surprised if we are going 



           18   to add anything.



           19              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you, Mr. 



           20   Sager.  Mr. Williams had a question.  



           21              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  Mr. Sager, with 



           22   respect to any of the changes that you've been 



           23   discussing tonight, do they increase the light -- 



           24   I don't know what the word is.



           25              MR. SAGER:  Display.
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            1              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  -- display off 



            2   your property?  



            3              MR. SAGER:  No.



            4              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  How do you know 



            5   that?  



            6              MR. SAGER:  Because the shape of the 



            7   light literally shoots straight up and straight 



            8   down.  And there is other -- for instance, you 



            9   have other lights in Albany Avenue, big lights 



           10   hanging out onto the street.  But the two lights 



           11   that we're adding to the front facade are in a 



           12   cone that shoot to the ground and just wash 



           13   straight up.



           14              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  So just so I 



           15   understand, you're adding the two changes that 



           16   would impact light that we're dealing with tonight 



           17   deal with the two lights on the front of the 



           18   building?  



           19              MR. SAGER:  Yes.  It's a pin light.  



           20   It's a light that just accents -- you've seen a 



           21   building that just has a pin light accent on it, 



           22   if you will, and then it just shoots a light up 



           23   that washes a part of the building, creates a 



           24   little design, but on the building itself in the 



           25   other -- so north.  The residents live to the 
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            1   south.  So it's washing the building to the north, 



            2   but it certainly isn't leaving the site.  



            3              We did a very careful light study.  I 



            4   think the town has a regulation.  It's got to be 



            5   zero, which isn't necessarily good policy because 



            6   it results in dark parking lots, but that's what 



            7   you have, and that's what we did.  



            8              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  So just to be 



            9   clear, the light -- I forgot the word you used 



           10   again.



           11              MR. SAGER:  Pin.



           12              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  Pin.



           13              MR. SAGER:  Yes.



           14              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  -- with respect to 



           15   it, the impact of the light pin, dealing with the 



           16   issues that we're discussing tonight, would not be 



           17   near the resident's home -- 



           18              MR. SAGER:  Correct.



           19              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  -- of the 



           20   individual who just testified, is that correct?  



           21              MR. SAGER:  Absolutely, unequivocally, 



           22   yes.



           23              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  Because it's on 



           24   the other side of the building?  



           25              MR. SAGER:  No.  It's on the south side 
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            1   of the building, but it's not going in a southerly 



            2    -- can I approach?  



            3              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  Sure.



            4              MR. SAGER:  You see that little pin 



            5   light there?



            6              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  You need to speak 



            7   into the microphone.  



            8              MR. SAGER:  I've presented to 



            9   Mr. Williams an illustration -- a photograph of 



           10   the actual pin light, which should be in your 



           11   package, just a tiny light that goes up and down.  



           12   We have other bigger lights closer to Albany in 



           13   our parking lots, 100 feet closer to Albany, but 



           14   again, those are zero at the property line.



           15              COUNCILOR WILLIAMS:  Okay.  Thank you.



           16              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you, 



           17   Mr. Williams.  



           18              All right.  Is there anything else, any 



           19   other questions for the public hearing?  



           20              MR. Davidoff.



           21              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  Yes.  Thank you, 



           22   Deputy Mayor Cantor.  I just want to have the 



           23   record reflect that we did receive the community 



           24   outreach reports of March 2016 of the subject 



           25   property where there were contact made with all 
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            1   the residents who live on the other side of Albany 



            2   Avenue, as well as somebody at Sky View Drive 



            3   Apartments, Somerset Condominiums, and the West 



            4   Hartford Fellowship Housing, and Mr. Udolf who 



            5   owns the property to the west.  So I just want to 



            6   make sure we have that.  



            7              I just want to talk about briefly the 



            8   discussion about the traffic.  And none of the 



            9   modifications that are being discussed here this 



           10   evening involve egress or ingress to the property.  



           11   So there's no change being made to the driveways 



           12   to cars coming in or cars coming out, and that's 



           13   not before us this evening because there were no 



           14   changes made to that.  At the original hearing on 



           15   this project the Council did get a traffic study 



           16   from Mr. Sager's team which outlined the impact 



           17   that the traffic would have -- that this project 



           18   would have with respect to traffic counts.  



           19              With respect to the Council taking 



           20   traffic counting measures seriously, we do.  We do 



           21   constantly speak with our representatives at the 



           22   state, the State Department of Transportation, in 



           23   trying to make that area from Trout Brook to North 



           24   Main Street safer for not only cars but 



           25   pedestrians and bicyclists and any other users.  
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            1   And as one who lives in that neighborhood and is 



            2   constantly at that corner of Trout Brook and 



            3   Albany Avenue, it's dangerous.  It is very 



            4   dangerous.  People travel in excess of 60 miles an 



            5   hour going down that hill.  That is a true 



            6   statement.  



            7              So what we need to do as a community is 



            8   we all need to be a little bit more respectful 



            9   when we drive through towns and realize that the 



           10   houses that we're driving by are our neighbors, 



           11   and we're all part of this community.  And whether 



           12   or not you live on a busy arterial street, such as 



           13   State Route 44, or you live on Stoneham Drive 



           14   where I live, a small residential street, you need 



           15   to be respectful of the fact that there are people 



           16   trying to enjoy their property and just be 



           17   courteous and safe.  But as I said earlier, that 



           18   really was not part of this application, but I did 



           19   want to make certain that you knew that we do try 



           20   to seek measures that try to make it safer and 



           21   better, but I think sometimes we just need to 



           22   reach out on that.  



           23              With respect to the lighting, I think 



           24   Mr. Sager's explanation this evening that -- and I 



           25   want to make sure I understand it -- that it's 
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            1   your testimony this evening that none of the 



            2   lighting that you have on your plan or in your 



            3   site area forms any what we call light pollution 



            4   on abutting property.  Is that correct?  



            5              MR. SAGER:  It does not.  No light 



            6   travels off our site.  And we had a study 



            7   completed, and that is your regulation, and we 



            8   complied with it.



            9              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  And I don't recall 



           10   whether or not we ever had any discussion as to 



           11   whether or not the lighting had to be on some type 



           12   of time sequence or not, but I don't recall us 



           13   ever having that discussion.  I don't think we 



           14   did.



           15              MR. SAGER:  Not that I recall.



           16              COUNCILOR DAVIDOFF:  That's all I have.  



           17   Thank you.



           18              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you, 



           19   Mr. Davidoff.  



           20              Ms. Hall.



           21              COUNCILOR HALL:  And again, I think 



           22   this may be for Mr. Alair.  I feel like I 



           23   appreciate the almost quandary that you're in with 



           24   having, you know, the re-use and the challenges of 



           25   doing that.  And so on the one hand, if you're 
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            1   only allowed to approach -- come back once, we've 



            2   actually created a situation, I think, where we're 



            3   encouraging people to go forth and make all those 



            4   modifications that you feel are necessary because 



            5   you can't move forward, but then save them all up 



            6   for one big coming back to us, at which point we 



            7   then have that initial reaction of not being happy 



            8   that the work went forward and we're being asked 



            9   to approve something.  



           10              So I almost feel like it is our own 



           11   ordinance, and the way they're written that has 



           12   kind of forced us into this situation.  And if I'm 



           13   interpreting this wrong -- but I guess if I'm 



           14   interpreting it correctly, I'm wondering if there 



           15   isn't something that we can do with the way our 



           16   ordinances are written so that we cannot send the 



           17   message that it's okay to just go make the changes 



           18   and come tell us about them afterwards in certain 



           19   situations.



           20              MR. ALAIR:  You're not interpreting the 



           21   ordinance incorrectly.  You're spot on.  



           22   Historically when the Special Development District 



           23   ordinance was first written, there was no 



           24   mechanism for any administrative amendment.  The 



           25   Town Council after -- as you may know, I've been 
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            1   here 30 years -- and after about the first decade 



            2   the Council reached the point of, you know, 



            3   approving such tiny little amendments on such a 



            4   regular basis that they said -- you said, please, 



            5   let's do something.  But there was a reluctance to 



            6   give up too much authority on the part of the 



            7   Council.  



            8              So it was very deliberately written as 



            9   you get one administrative amendment per calendar 



           10   year so that you couldn't constantly be coming 



           11   back and asking for things.  We wanted developers 



           12   to be thoughtful and considerate and do things as 



           13   part of an overall plan, if you will.  The circuit 



           14   breaker has always been you can always come back 



           15   in.  If you use up your administrative amendment 



           16   and something really big comes along, you can 



           17   always come back in and ask for a full amendment.  



           18   But we give you that buffer of one per calendar 



           19   year.  And that was where the Council was in their 



           20   comfort level when the ordinance was written.  



           21              We've amended it a couple of times 



           22   since then.  For example, there's a provision that 



           23   allows for an administrative amendment, if 



           24   necessary, to comply with another governmental 



           25   requirement, if the state traffic commission does 
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            1   something, or if the building code even requires 



            2   something.  So those individual elements you can 



            3   carve out and do as administrative amendments.  



            4   But the reason it's written the way it is is 



            5   because that's where the level of comfort was on 



            6   the Council.  And if the Council is now at a point 



            7   where you don't feel that you need a one-per-year 



            8   limitation on administrative amendments, we can 



            9   certainly change that.  



           10              COUNCILOR HALL:  I think it's worth 



           11   talking about, only given the level of 



           12   construction that's been going on.  And I'm not 



           13   saying I want to change it, but I feel like I just 



           14   want to think about it a little more.



           15              MR. VAN WINKLE:  Part of our thinking 



           16   at the time was that these are fairly complex and 



           17   large projects often.  And so a developer comes in 



           18   and presents that whole thing and says I'll have 



           19   three ponies on this site.  And everybody says, 



           20   all right, we can live with that, we can live with 



           21   that.  And then he goes away and a couple of weeks 



           22   later he comes in and says, well, I'm going to 



           23   have five now and then maybe seven.  



           24              And so the public heard in that large 



           25   first meeting this was what it's going to be.  And 
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            1   so we didn't want to have something that was going 



            2   to constantly change but it actually gets built, 



            3   and the public would say I don't remember it being 



            4   that.  And so we were trying to limit the number 



            5   of times you can come back and make a significant 



            6   change, which these are intended to be, although 



            7   these are the kind of thing probably no one would 



            8   notice in the end.  Many of these are those de 



            9   minimis kinds of things.  But you could just as 



           10   easily come back and say you want to add 100 more 



           11   parking spaces or 10 more or 40 this time and then 



           12   10 more the next time.  So it became that issue of 



           13   we keep bringing the public out for the same 



           14   hearing and keep getting stretched.  So we were 



           15   worried about that.  This certainly doesn't fit in 



           16   that category.  



           17              And I would just note that this was in 



           18   our file, and so it wasn't his error.  It was the 



           19   staff's, the administration's error of not getting 



           20   it to you.  So thank you.  



           21              MR. ALAIR:  And along with Mr. Van 



           22   Winkle's comment about concern about the applicant 



           23   coming back and sort of doing an incremental creep 



           24   on the application, the other thing that's 



           25   happened over the last 30 years or so is we've 
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            1   seen projects get more complicated.  And even a 



            2   project like this, physically it's not the biggest 



            3   project in town.  An adaptive re-use is, as Mr. 



            4   Sager explained, a very complicated thing.  



            5              We saw the same thing -- not to dredge 



            6   up perhaps a sore subject, but the old Coleco site 



            7   that is now -- what did we call it?  



            8              MR. O'BRIEN:  Quaker Green.  



            9              MR. ALAIR:  -- Quaker Green.  Where 



           10   that project was also an adaptive re-use, and 



           11   during the course of rebuilding or reworking that 



           12   site, they came across site conditions that they 



           13   had no idea were there when they originally made 



           14   their proposals.  Blue Back Square obviously came 



           15   back several times for amendments, and it wasn't 



           16   because of anything that anybody could have 



           17   contemplated until the project was underway.  So 



           18   part of it is a change in the landscape of the 



           19   complexity of the projects we're dealing with, as 



           20   opposed to what we dealt with when we first -- 



           21              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you.  



           22              MR. SAGER:  If I could just add one 



           23   thing?  So it is a quandary, and I would think the 



           24   one thing this Council would not want to do is if 



           25   a developer wants to invest more money and improve 
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            1   things materially, thinking that they can't, 



            2   they're stuck.   



            3              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  Thank you.  



            4              Okay.  Anything else from the Council?  



            5              (No response.)



            6              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  I think we've 



            7   talked about the fact that we don't love 



            8   retroactive approvals.  That's something that we 



            9   really don't appreciate.  But we understand why 



           10   this happened.  



           11              And I really do hear you on the 



           12   traffic.  One of my son's dear friends had a 



           13   horrible incident right outside the driveway right 



           14   in that area, and I can't reiterate enough what 



           15   Mr. Davidoff said about all of our neighborhoods, 



           16   we need to slow down.  I also live on 44.  So it 



           17   is a state road.  We don't have control over all 



           18   of what happens there and the traffic calming.  We 



           19   do have control over projects, and this project 



           20   was known to have a minimal effect on the traffic.  



           21   And this particular approval has no effect on the 



           22   traffic.



           23              MR. SAGER:  Two quick things we talked 



           24   about on traffic too is that -- and you liked that 



           25   this site was walkable, which is going to cut down 
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            1   on trips because people can walk to Bishops 



            2   Corner.  And we also have a bus stop at our 



            3   driveway.  So I think a lot of our people are 



            4   going to ride the bus.



            5              DEPUTY MAYOR CANTOR:  That was a 



            6   helpful comment.  



            7              Okay.  On that note, I will read into 



            8   the record a letter dated April 6, 2016 from TPZ 



            9   recommending approval, and a letter dated April 4, 



           10   2016 from DRAC recommending approval.  



           11              And I will close the public hearing.  



           12   Thank you.  



           13              (Whereupon, the above proceedings were 



           14   concluded at 8:16 p.m.)
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